BIOLOGICAL

184

# Beyond chemoreception: diverse tasks of soluble olfactory proteins in insects

Paolo Pelosi<sup>1,†</sup>, Immacolata Iovinella<sup>2,†</sup>, Jiao Zhu<sup>1</sup>, Guirong Wang<sup>1\*</sup> and Francesca R. Dani<sup>2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>State Key Laboratory for Biology of Plant Diseases and Insect Pests, Institute of Plant Protection, Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences, Beijing 100193, China <sup>2</sup>Department of Biology, University of Firenze, 50019 Firenze, Italy

# ABSTRACT

Odorant-binding proteins (OBPs) and chemosensory proteins (CSPs) are regarded as carriers of pheromones and odorants in insect chemoreception. These proteins are typically located in antennae, mouth organs and other chemosensory structures; however, members of both classes of proteins have been detected recently in other parts of the body and various functions have been proposed. The best studied of these non-sensory tasks is performed in pheromone glands, where OBPs and CSPs solubilise hydrophobic semiochemicals and assist their controlled release into the environment. In some cases the same proteins are expressed in antennae and pheromone glands, thus performing a dual role in receiving and broadcasting the same chemical message. Several reports have described OBPs and CSPs in reproductive organs. Some of these proteins are male specific and are transferred to females during mating. They likely carry semiochemicals with different proposed roles, from inhibiting other males from approaching mated females, to marking fertilized eggs, but further experimental evidence is still needed. Before being discovered in insects, the presence of binding proteins in pheromone glands and reproductive organs was widely reported in mammals, where vertebrate OBPs, structurally different from OBPs of insects and belonging to the lipocalin superfamily, are abundant in rodent urine, pig saliva and vaginal discharge of the hamster, as well as in the seminal fluid of rabbits. In at least four cases CSPs have been reported to promote development and regeneration: in embryo maturation in the honeybee, limb regeneration in the cockroach, ecdysis in larvae of fire ants and in promoting phase shift in locusts. Both OBPs and CSPs are also important in nutrition as solubilisers of lipids and other essential components of the diet. Particularly interesting is the affinity for carotenoids of CSPs abundantly secreted in the proboscis of moths and butterflies and the occurrence of the same (or very similar CSPs) in the eyes of the same insects. A role as a carrier of visual pigments for these proteins in insects parallels that of retinol-binding protein in vertebrates, a lipocalin structurally related to OBPs of vertebrates. Other functions of OBPs and CSPs include anti-inflammatory action in haematophagous insects, resistance to insecticides and eggshell formation. Such multiplicity of roles and the high success of both classes of proteins in being adapted to different situations is likely related to their stable scaffolding determining excellent stability to temperature, proteolysis and denaturing agents. The wide versatility of both OBPs and CSPs in nature has suggested several different uses for these proteins in biotechnological applications, from biosensors for odours to scavengers for pollutants and controlled releasers of chemicals in the environment.

*Key words*: odorant-binding proteins, chemosensory proteins, chemical communication, pheromone glands, proboscis, visual pigments, development, seminal fluid, biosensors, scavengers.

# CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	185
II.	Structure and functions of OBPS and CSPS	185
	(1) Structure of OBPs and CSPs	186

\* Address for correspondence (F. R. Dani – Tel: +39-055 4574746; Fax: +39 055 4574906; E-mail: francescaromana.dani@unifi.it; G. Wang – Tel: +86-10-62816947; Fax: +8610-62894642; E-mail: grwang@ippcaas.cn)

<sup>†</sup> Authors contributed equally to this work.

*Biological Reviews* 93 (2018) 184–200 © 2017 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

(2) Physiological functions of OBPs	186
(3) OBPs and CSPs across evolution	187
III. Multiple functions of OBPS and CSPS	189
(1) Chemosensory organs: detecting chemosignals	189
(2) Pheromone glands: releasing semiochemicals	190
(3) Regeneration and development	193
(4) Anti-inflammatory action	194
(5) Nutrition	194
(6) Carriers of visual pigments	194
(7) Insecticide resistance	195
IV. Technological applications	195
V. Conclusions	196
VI. Acknowledgements	196
VII References	106

# I. INTRODUCTION

In insects, chemoreception is mediated by transmembrane receptors (olfactory receptors: ORs, gustatory receptors: GRs and ionotropic receptors: IRs) that are responsible for recognising and discriminating a variety of semiochemicals and environmental odours (Clyne et al., 1999; Vosshall et al., 1999; Leal, 2013; see Chapter 2 in Wicher, 2015; Carraher et al., 2015). However, before reaching the dendrites of sensory neurons, volatile molecules, which are generally very hydrophobic, have to be solubilised and ferried from the external environment to the membrane of chemosensing neurons. This task is performed by small soluble proteins, highly concentrated in the lymph of chemosensilla, belonging to two major families, odorant-binding proteins (OBPs) and chemosensory proteins (CSPs) (Vogt & Riddiford, 1981; Vogt, Prestwich & Lerner, 1991; Angeli et al., 1999; Wanner et al., 2004; Pelosi et al., 2006, 2014; Vieira & Rozas, 2011). A sub-group of OBPs, specifically tuned to pheromones and recognisable in Lepidoptera for their conserved sequences, are referred to as PBPs (pheromone-binding proteins) (Vogt et al., 1991).

Thanks to their abundance, stability and easy expression as recombinant proteins, OBPs and CSPs have been widely investigated, particularly since sequencing techniques have provided easy access to an increasing amount of genomic and transcriptomic data. Most studies on both classes of proteins have focused on their activity within the insect chemosensory system, trying to understand their role in detecting and recognising environmental chemical stimuli. However, there is much more to these highly efficient proteins, that in recent years have been reported to be endowed with different functions in non-sensory organs of the insect body, such as pheromone delivery, solubilisation of nutrients, development and insecticide resistance. Thanks to their small size and compact structure, these proteins represent highly efficient tools as carriers for hydrophobic compounds, a fact which may have favoured the expansion and evolution of gene families coding for these proteins and their involvement in different contexts of insect physiology.

After a brief introduction to structural, functional and phylogenetic aspects, we focus herein on members of both OBPs and CSPs involved in non-chemosensory functions and discuss their proposed modes of action in different organs of the insect. A parallel will be drawn with vertebrate lipocalins, a large family of ligand-binding proteins, to which OBPs of vertebrates (structurally distinct from those of insects) belong, but also including several other members endowed with different tasks and functions. Finally, we consider prospective uses of these proteins in odour-detection devices, as suggested by their versatility and exceptional structural stability.

# II. STRUCTURE AND FUNCTIONS OF OBPS AND CSPS

The first insect OBP was discovered at the protein level, following a traditional approach where a radioactive pheromone was used to reveal binding proteins from an antennal extract of the giant moth *Antheraea polyphemus* (Vogt & Riddiford, 1981). By coincidence, this discovery occurred at about the same time but independently from that of the first mammalian OBP, a functionally similar but structurally different protein found using a similar ligand-binding approach (Pelosi *et al.*, 1981; Pelosi, Baldaccini & Pisanelli, 1982).

Genes encoding CSPs were reported much later in *Drosophila melanogaster* and named OS-D (McKenna *et al.*, 1994) and A10 (Pikielny *et al.*, 1994), but their expression products were not recognised as semiochemical-binding proteins until later. Subsequently, studies at the protein level on the antennae of several phasmids isolated abundant polypeptides similar to *Drosophila* OS-D (Mameli *et al.*, 1996; Tuccini *et al.*, 1996; Marchese *et al.*, 2000). A protein of the same class was identified in the maxillary palps of the lepidopteran *Cactoblastis cactorum* and was suggested to be involved in carbon dioxide sensing (Maleszka & Stange, 1997). However, it was only when CSPs were shown to be abundantly expressed in the sensillar lymph of the antennae of the desert locust *Schistocerca gregaria* that a

role in chemodetection appeared reasonable and the name 'chemosensory proteins' was proposed (Angeli *et al.*, 1999).

Particularly interesting for the aims of this review, which focuses on non-chemosensory functions of OBPs and CSPs, is the fact that before CSPs were identified in the antennae of *Drosophila*, a small soluble protein, later recognised as a CSP, was described in relation to limb regeneration in the cockroach (Nomura *et al.*, 1992; Kitabayashi *et al.*, 1998).

Since these early reports, very large numbers of both OBPs and CSPs have been identified in different insect species, particularly in recent years, due to genome projects and transcriptome sequencing.

# (1) Structure of OBPs and CSPs

Both OBPs and CSPs are small compact polypeptides, mainly made of  $\alpha$ -helical domains which define a hydrophobic binding cavity (Sandler et al., 2000; Campanacci et al., 2003; Tegoni, Campanacci & Cambillau, 2004). The structure of OBPs is further stabilised by three interlocked disulfide bridges between conserved cysteines (Leal, Nikonova & Peng, 1999; Scaloni et al., 1999), while in CSPs two disulphide bonds connect adjacent cysteines (Angeli et al., 1999). The family of OBPs includes members with a smaller (C-minus OBPs) or higher number (C-plus OBPs) of cysteines, as well as atypical OBPs containing additional domains (Xu, Zwiebel & Smith, 2003; Zhou et al., 2004; Lagarde et al., 2011; Spinelli et al., 2012). CSPs, instead, seem to form a more homogeneous group of proteins, some with only five instead of six  $\alpha$ -helical domains, as predicted by primary sequence modelling (Kulmuni & Havukainen, 2013). Figure 1 shows the structures of the first OBP [Bombyx mori pheromone-binding protein 1 (PBP1); Sandler et al., 2000] and the first CSP (Mamestra brassicae CSP1; Campanacci et al., 2003) to be solved.

The folding of both classes of proteins, forming a hydrophobic pocket, is well conserved across species and orders, although amino acid sequences, particularly for OBPs, can be highly divergent. It has been observed, however, that the length of the C-terminus can differ, with consequences on the mechanism of ligand-binding (Tegoni et al., 2004). In particular, the C-terminus can be long enough to enter the binding pocket, as in *B. mori* PBP1 (Sandler *et al.*, 2000). Medium-length C-terminus segments act as a lid covering the entrance to the binding pocket, as in the case of honeybee Apis mellifera PBP1 (Lartigue et al., 2004). Finally, OBPs with a short C-terminus, as in the case of a PBP of the cockroach Leucophaea maderae, have their binding pocket open to the external environment (Riviere et al., 2003). To date, the structures of more than 20 OBPs have been solved by X-ray crystallography and/or nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy, some also complexed with ligands (reviewed in Brito, Moreira & Melo, 2016). By contrast, the structures of only three CSPs are currently available (Lartigue et al., 2002; Tomaselli et al., 2006; Jansen et al., 2007).

The compact structure of both OBPs and CSPs makes these proteins highly resistant to temperature, withstanding boiling for several minutes, as well as to the action of organic



**Fig. 1.** Three-dimensional structures of *Bombyx mori* pheromone-binding protein (PBP1) and *Mamestra brassicae* chemosensory protein 1 (CSP1), representative examples of the two classes of ligand-binding proteins involved in insect chemical communication. Both proteins have been shown to undergo major conformational changes related to ligand-binding. In PBP1 of *B. mori* the C-terminus is unstructured at neutral pH and does not interfere with the binding of the pheromone. At low pH values, it folds into an  $\alpha$ -helix that fits the binding pocket, thus ejecting the pheromone molecule. CSP1 of *M. brassicae* has been shown to swell significantly to incorporate three molecules of the large ligand 12-bromo-dodecanol.

solvents and proteolytic agents (Ban *et al.*, 2002; Calvello *et al.*, 2003).

During evolution, CSPs appear to be more conserved than OBPs, with often 40–50% identical residues between orthologues from phylogenetically distant species. By contrast, OBPs only share on average 10–15% of their residues between species (Pelosi *et al.*, 2006). One reason for this could be related to the different arrangement of disulfide bridges in the two classes of proteins. In OBPs the three interlocked S—S bonds contribute to a stable and conserved structure of the protein, wherein residue substitutions would have limited effects, as compared to CSPs which instead have to rely on sequence conservation to maintain folding, to provide a binding pocket and ensure overall stability.

The lower variability of CSPs compared to OBPs could also be linked to other features, such as their lower binding specificity or their affinity for common environmental volatiles rather than semiochemicals involved in communication. In fact, being more flexible than OBPs, CSPs may adapt to bind different ligands, with a larger range of sizes and shapes than in the case of most OBPs.

# (2) Physiological functions of OBPs

Although olfactory receptors are responsible for detecting the chemical signals, there is evidence that OBPs are also required for physiological sensitivity of the olfactory system (Xu *et al.*, 2005; Biessmann *et al.*, 2010; Pelletier *et al.*, 2010) and play a role in the discrimination of chemical signals (Matsuo *et al.*, 2007; Qiao *et al.*, 2009; Swarup, Williams & Anholt, 2011; Y.F. Sun *et al.*, 2012*a*). Moreover, several reports have shown that OBPs can modulate the response of ORs to odorants, although the detailed mechanism of such complex interplay is not yet clear (Grosse-Wilde, Svatos & Krieger, 2006; Forstner, Breer & Krieger, 2009; Sun *et al.*, 2013; Chang *et al.*, 2015).

Conformational changes of OBPs have been observed as a result of ligand binding and/or pH changes (Fig. 1). This phenomenon was observed first in PBP1 of Bombyx mori (Sandler et al., 2000), where the C-terminus, rich in acidic residues, loses its negative charge at low pH and folds into a seventh  $\alpha$ -helix, which enters the binding pocket and expels the ligand present inside (Damberger et al., 2000). This mechanism has been suggested as an active mechanism for presenting the pheromone to the transmembrane receptor. Analogous conformational changes have been observed with other insect OBPs (Zubkov et al., 2005; Wogulis et al., 2006; Leite et al., 2009; Xu et al., 2010; Han et al., 2014), while a different mechanism triggered by pH and involving dimerisation has been proposed for the release of the bound pheromone in a honeybee OBP (Pesenti et al., 2008). In all cases, however, the details of the interplay between OBPs and receptors remain elusive and controversial (Gong et al., 2009). For D. melanogaster LUSH, an OBP with binding affinity to the male pheromone vaccenyl acetate (Xu et al., 2005), interaction with the specific olfactory receptor has been proposed (Laughlin et al., 2008). Accordingly, the pheromone would induce a conformational change in the protein, triggering specific binding of the LUSH-pheromone complex with the receptor. This mechanism was supported by the observation that a specific mutant of LUSH could activate the receptor even in the absence of the pheromone (Laughlin et al., 2008). However, later work failed to confirm this mechanism, showing that the LUSH mutant did not affect pheromone-triggered activity or basal firing of the specific neurons (Gomez-Diaz et al., 2013). Moreover, these authors compared the structures of LUSH alone and in complex with the pheromone or other ligands and did not find structural differences that could justify the previously proposed interaction with the receptor.

Major conformational changes in the structure of CSPs upon binding have also been reported, but with a different mechanism. Using X-ray diffraction on crystals of the CSP1 from *Mamestra brassicae* (MbraCSP1; Fig. 1) it was observed that this protein can swell significantly while encapsulating in its binding pocket three molecules of the ligand 12-bromo-dodecanol (Campanacci *et al.*, 2003). A similar change could occur in the CSP4 of the lepidopteran *Helicoverpa armigera* (HarmCSP4), given that this protein binds the very large molecule of β-carotene with good affinity. Although structural evidence is lacking, docking simulations have shown that only by modelling HarmCSP4 on MbraCSP1 in its swollen form could it present a cavity large enough to accommodate a molecule of β-carotene (Zhu *et al.*, 2016*a*).

CSPs are able to enlarge their binding cavities because the two disulfide bridges do not place constraints on the scaffolding of the protein, unlike the three interlocked disulfide bridges of OBPs. From a functional point of view, this might suggest a role of CSPs as reservoirs for physiologically relevant chemicals, without any necessary link to signal transduction.

#### (3) OBPs and CSPs across evolution

During evolution, both OBPs and CSPs seem to have undergone much duplication and differentiation in Hexapoda (Pelosi *et al.*, 2014) similarly to ORs that evolved in insects after the emergence of Archaeognatha and Zygentoma (Missbach *et al.*, 2014).

In Chelicerata, Crustacea and Myriapoda, the presence of only one or two CSP sequences (sometimes together with a couple of isoforms) (Pelosi *et al.*, 2006, 2014; Vieira & Rozas, 2011; Chipman *et al.*, 2014; Qu *et al.*, 2015; Gulia-Nuss *et al.*, 2016) does not seem to support a chemosensory role (Fig. 2). Genes coding for OBP-like proteins, with a cysteine pattern similar to C-minus OBPs, have been reported recently in chemosensory organs of two chelicerates, the tick *Amblyomma americanum* (Renthal *et al.*, 2016) and the hunter spider *Dysdera silvatica* (Vizueta *et al.*, 2016). Proteins named as OBPs are known for vertebrates and are particularly well studied in rodents; however, these proteins belong to the lipocalin superfamily and therefore represent a structurally different class to the OBPs of Hexapoda (Pelosi, 1994; Bianchet *et al.*, 1996; Tegoni *et al.*, 1996, 2000).

Soluble proteins of a different class (Niemann-Pick type 2) have been suggested to function as semiochemical carriers in Chelicerata and Crustacea (Pelosi *et al.*, 2014). However, while carrier proteins for hydrophobic odorants are expected to enhance olfactory sensitivity in terrestrial arthropods, such proteins do not seem to be necessary in aquatic animals which mainly rely on water-soluble semiochemicals (Derby *et al.*, 2016).

Finally, it is interesting to note that although plant transcriptomes are often reported to contain a large number of sequences belonging to both OBPs and CSPs, the presence of these genes is obviously due to contamination by insect samples (Zhu, Wang & Pelosi, 2016*b*).

Within the Hexapoda, the number of genes encoding for OBPs and CSPs is highly variable among species, ranging from 12 to about 100 for OBPs and from 4 to 70 for CSPs (Pelosi *et al.*, 2014). Some representative examples are reported in Fig. 2. Such information is only reliable in species for which genome sequencing has been carried out; for other species the data remain preliminary. For example, within the Entognatha, the larger number of genes, encoding for OBPs and CSPs reported for Collembola compared to Protura and Diplura (Fig. 2) presumably only reflects the different attention paid to these three orders. Moreover, the number of expressed proteins within each class cannot be predicted in the absence of proteomic data. In addition, two



Fig. 2. Odorant binding proteins (OBPs) and chemosensory proteins (CSPs) across arthropods. Gene numbers are shown on the right for selected species in each taxon. OBPs (in blue) are only present in Hexapoda; the number of genes coding for these proteins in insect species supports a role in chemical communication. By contrast, CSPs (in green) are also expressed in Crustacea and Myriapoda, although the small number of genes involved might exclude a function in chemosensing. In insects, the number of genes expressing OBPs and CSPs does not show any trend with phylogenetic position nor with other major species characteristics.

or more OBPs could cooperatively bind ligands, as has been demonstrated for *Anopheles gambiae* OBP1 and OBP4 (Qiao *et al.*, 2011), thus increasing the variety of carrier proteins with different affinities. On the other hand, some OBPs and CSPs could have further functions beside chemodetection or not be involved in chemodetection at all.

The wide variability in the number of OBP and CSP genes found to date (Fig. 2) appears to show little correlation with the phylogeny of Hexapoda or with particular lifestyles. For example, within the Diptera, the number of OBP genes varies from 41 to 62 in different species of the genus *Drosophila*,

while the number of CSP genes is limited to three or four (Hekmat-Scafe *et al.*, 2002; Vieira & Rozas, 2011; Almeida *et al.*, 2014). A recent study on three members of Culicidae (Manoharan *et al.*, 2013) reported a higher number and non-orthologous OBP genes in *Culex quinquefasciatus* and *Aedes aegypti* (109 and 111, respectively) with respect to *An. gambiae* (69), which implies an important expansion of this gene family. Morevover, C-minus OBPs, which are present in several Holometabola orders besides Diptera, have not been found in *Anopheles*. However, despite such large numbers of genes, proteomic analysis showed that less than half of them were expressed in the antennae of *An. gambiae* (Mastrobuoni *et al.*, 2013).

Within Muscidae, 87 OBP genes have been reported for *Musca domestica*, while the number is only 20 in *Glossina morsitans* (International *Glossina* Genome Initiative, 2014; Liu *et al.*, 2010). This reduced number of OBP genes does not appear to be balanced by expansion of the CSP family, which as in the other dipterans only contains a few members (Liu *et al.*, 2012).

Remarkable differences in the numbers of OBP and CSP genes have also been found within Hymenoptera. The honeybee genome is endowed with 21 OBPs, of which nine are C-minus OBPs, and six CSPs, small numbers when compared to the 170 olfactory receptors. Only 12 OBPs and 2 CSPs were detected at the protein level in the antennae of forager honeybees (Dani et al., 2010). Slightly fewer (16) OBP genes were found in two species of bumblebee, none of which encoded for C-minus OBPs (Sadd et al., 2015). Among ant species with sequenced genomes, 105-400 OR, 8-27 OBP (Bonasio et al., 2010; Wurm, Wang & Keller, 2010; Smith et al., 2011a,b; McKenzie, Oxley & Kronauer, 2014) and 11-21 CSP (Kulmuni, Wurm & Pamilo, 2013) genes have been reported, these latter figures being more than twice the number of genes codifying CSP proteins in the honeybee. A particularly high number of CSP (21; Kulmuni et al., 2013) with respect to OBP genes (12; Wurm et al., 2010) has been identified in the fire ant Solenopsis invicta, although only two OBPs and one CSP have been reported at the protein level in the antennae (González et al., 2009). A CSP specifically expressed in Camponotus japonicus antennae has been reported to bind cuticular hydrocarbons, which in social insects constitute the pheromones underlying nest-mate recognition (Ozaki et al., 2005; Hojo et al., 2014). A different CSP expressed in the antennae of fire ants, not an orthologue of *C. japonicus* CSP, was found to have affinity for fatty acids and fatty esters rather than for hydrocarbons (González et al., 2009). Since nest-mate recognition is considered pivotal to the onset and evolution of sociality in insects, several studies have recently focused on the evolution and expression of CSPs (Kulmuni & Havukainen, 2013; Kulmuni et al., 2013; Hojo et al., 2014; McKenzie et al., 2014), finding that some lineages of genes encoding for CSPs specifically transcripted in antennae have expanded in ants (Hojo et al., 2014; McKenzie et al., 2014). Surprisingly, the genome of the parasitoid wasp Nasonia vitripennis has been reported to contain a much larger number

of OBPs (90), together with 10 CSPs (Werren *et al.*, 2010; Vieira *et al.*, 2012).

In Lepidoptera olfaction is mainly used for sexual-partner localization and to find host plants for oviposition. Unexpectedly, the silk moth *B. mori* has 44 genes encoding OBPs and 20 encoding CSPs (Gong *et al.*, 2007, 2009), although only seven OBPs and four CSPs could be detected at the protein level in the antennae of this species (Dani *et al.*, 2011).

Unlike the species discussed above, whose genomes have been sequenced, only limited information is available for Entognatha, Archaeognatha and Zygentoma, mostly based on transcriptome projects. However, 12 OBP transcripts have been deposited for the collembolan Folsomia candida and five for Orchesella cincta and Onychiurus articus, while 11 and 25 CSP sequences are available for the collembolans F. candida and Pogonognatellus sp., nine for the dipluran Megajapyx sp. and four for the Proturan Acerentomon sp. The greater numbers found in Collembola, with respect to the other two classes simply reflects the greater attention given to this group to date. Similarly, transcriptome studies of *Lepysmachilis* (order Archaeognatha) and Thermobia (order Zygentoma) identified 40 and 32 OBP genes, and three and six CSP genes, respectively (Missbach et al., 2015). Such relatively large numbers of soluble olfactory proteins indicate that extensive duplication and differentiation must have taken place in basal Hexapoda, especially for OBPs, while CSPs expansion may be limited to Collembola. The reverse is found in the oriental locust Locusta migratoria, with 22 OBP and 70 CSP sequences reported in EST databases (Zhou et al., 2013). A large number of these 70 genes are expressed in the antennae of the locust and include several isoforms (Picimbon et al., 2000b; Ban et al., 2003).

The high divergence of genes encoding both OBPs and CSPs of Entognatha, within and between species, can be appreciated by the phylogenetic trees in Fig. 3 that report representative examples for the two classes of proteins. The CSP tree also includes members of Crustacea and Myriapoda suggesting that these genes have undergone extensive duplication after the separation of these two Pancrustacea clades.

Information regarding OBPs and CSPs in Arthropoda is certainly going to increase thanks to current and future transcriptome projects; however, the numbers of CSP genes so far reported for non-Hexapoda species appear too limited to support an important function in chemical detection.

In conclusion, from an evolutionary perspective, we can postulate that CSPs first appeared within the Mandibulata as a few genes. These genes, possibly not endowed with sensory functions, underwent duplication and differentiation within Hexapoda leading sometimes to remarkable differences in gene numbers even within the same order, and acquiring a role as a carrier of volatile odorants. The appearance and expansion of OBP genes in Hexapoda, suggested by the high number of sequences recently reported as transcripts for some species of Collembola, indicates that OBP genes withstood duplication and differentiation during the approximately 100 million years that separate the split between Entognatha and Ectognatha from the Hexapoda–Crustacea division. Genome sequencing of additional species of Entognatha are necessary to confirm this. The origin of these successful and versatile proteins remains an open question. OBP genes have been suggested to originate from the CSP family (Vieira & Rozas, 2011) although these two families do not show significant sequence homology within Entognatha. More recently Vizueta *et al.* (2016) suggested that members of an OBP superfamily, similar to the OBP-like proteins found in chelicerates and myriapods were already present in arthropod ancestors.

# **III. MULTIPLE FUNCTIONS OF OBPS AND CSPS**

It is now well recognised that OBPs and CSPs represent complex families of proteins, including members with diverse and unrelated functions, of which chemodetection is only one. Their stable nature and simple structure made these proteins adaptable to various tasks. In vertebrates, a similar position is occupied by the superfamily of lipocalins, also small and robust polypeptides, which include the OBPs of vertebrates, and are utilised in a variety of different roles.

While CSPs were immediately understood to be a complex family of proteins with members involved in different tasks, insect OBPs were regarded until recently as proteins exclusively related to chemodetection. In the last few years, however, several studies have reported the occurrence of OBPs in non-sensory organs with diverse physiological roles. Most of the functions documented or proposed for both OBPs and CSPs, however, are related to the ability of these proteins to bind small molecules, from semiochemicals to nutrients, hormones or toxic compounds. Below we examine evidence for different organs expressing OBPs and/or CSPs and discuss the physiological roles demonstrated or suggested for these proteins.

### (1) Chemosensory organs: detecting chemosignals

A role for OBPs in detecting chemical stimuli was clear from the discovery of the first member of this group (Vogt & Riddiford, 1981) and evidence for their involvement in the detection and identification of odorants and pheromones is described above (see Section II.2). For CSPs, a role as semiochemical carriers, similar to that of OBPs, has been long debated. However, several pieces of evidence now indicate strongly that at least some members of the CSP family are involved in chemodetection and should be regarded as a second class of binding proteins. In particular: (i) CSPs are abundant in the lymph of chemosensory hairs, both in olfactory and contact sensilla, in locusts (Angeli et al., 1999; Jin et al., 2005), phasmids (Monteforti et al., 2002), Lepidoptera (Jacquin-Joly *et al.*, 2001) and Coleoptera (Sun et al., 2014); (ii) they bind semiochemicals with micromolar dissociation constants, similarly to OBPs (Iovinella et al., 2013). In particular, CSP3 of the honeybee [reported in



**Fig. 3.** Phylogenetic trees of odorant-binding proteins (OBPs) and chemosensory proteins (CSPs) in Entognatha and non-insect Mandibulata. (A) OBPs are only expressed in Hexapoda. The presence of up to a dozen of these proteins in Entognatha, together with high divergence both within and between species supports their importance in olfaction in basal Hexapoda. (B) CSPs are also widely represented in Entognatha, where they might be involved in chemical communication. CSPs are also present in Crustacea and Myriapoda; however, since only 1–3 sequences are expressed in each species, their role in chemical sensing may be limited. Different colours indicate different species. Black is used for Protura and Diplura. Sequences are indicated by the first letter of the genus name followed by the first three letters of the species name and the NCBI accession number. Entognatha: Collembola – Fcan, *Folsomia candida*; Ocin, Orchesella cincta; Oart, Onychiurus arcticus; Amar, Anurida maritima; Cant, Cryptopygus antarcticus; Pogo, Pogonognathellus sp.; Svir, Sminthurus viridis; Tbie, Tetrodontophora bielanensis; Protura – Acer, Acerentomon sp.; Diplurans – Ojap, Occasjapyx japonicus; Mega, Megajapyx sp.; Crustacea – Dpul: Daphnia pulex, Afra: Artemia franciscana, Tcan: Triops cancriformis; Myriapoda: Jul: Julida sp.; Agig: Archispirostreptus gigas.

the original work as antennal specific protein 3 (ASP3)], specifically binds some components of brood pheromone (Briand *et al.*, 2002); (*iii*) in some species, such as the paper wasp *Polistes dominulus* (Calvello *et al.*, 2003) and the Argentine ant *Linepithema humile* (Ishida, Chiang & Leal, 2002), some CSPs seem to be exclusive to or most abundant in the antennae. A more recent analysis, performed on several species of ants at the RNA level, shows that genes encoding both OBPs and CSPs are specifically expressed in antennae, suggesting that proteins of both families can be involved in olfaction in social insects (McKenzie *et al.*, 2014).

These pieces of evidence indicate that CSPs might have a similar role in chemodetection to OBPs; however, unlike the situation for OBPs, there is no direct experimental evidence that CSPs are required for insect olfaction, nor that their absence can affect the detection of pheromones and odorants. Most functional studies with OBPs were focused on the detection of pheromones, and in such systems (*i*) a specific pheromone (sexual for *D. melanogaster* and Lepidoptera, alarm for aphids) was targeted, and (*ii*) the proteins (both receptors and OBPs) responsible for detecting that specific pheromone were known. For CSPs, specific information on pheromone binding is not generally available; therefore, the presence or absence of a single CSP is not expected to produce major effects on the response to odours. While several OBPs have been linked to detection of pheromones, for CSPs there is only scant experimental evidence suggesting a function in semiochemical sensing. In addition to the cases reported above, in the ant *Camponotus japonicus* CSPs have been reported to bind cuticular hydrocarbons and mediate recognition of nest mates (Ozaki *et al.*, 2005; Hojo *et al.*, 2014).

# (2) Pheromone glands: releasing semiochemicals

The best documented role of OBPs and CSPs in non-sensory organs of insects is in storing pheromones in specific glands and delivering them gradually to the environment. Thus, structurally similar or even identical proteins can perform the dual role of participating in the detection of semiochemicals in sensory organs and acting as releasers of semiochemicals in secretory glands. This is analogous to having a transmitter and a receiver of radio signals tuned

to the same wavelength. That CSPs could be involved in broadcasting chemical signals was documented immediately following their discovery, although the protein involved was not recognised as a CSP at the time. This protein was identified in the ejaculatory bulb of D. melanogaster, the organ that produces the male pheromone vaccenyl acetate (Mane, Tompkins & Richmond, 1983; Benton, 2007) and was named ejaculatory bulb protein III (EjB-III) (Dyanov & Dzitoeva, 1995), but no function was suggested. Much later, two CSPs (named CSPMbraA6 and CSPMbraB1) were identified in the pheromone glands of the cabbage moth M. brassicae (Jacquin-Joly et al., 2001). The first is identical to a CSP in the antennae, the second is identical to a CSP previously identified in the proboscis (Nagnan-Le Meillour et al., 2000). Binding experiments with the radioactively labelled pheromone on antennal and pheromone gland extracts showed good affinity of both tissues for the ligand, likely to be due to the CSPs present (Jacquin-Joly et al., 2001). The latter authors proposed that CSPs in the pheromone glands might act by solubilising hydrophobic pheromones produced by the glands and releasing them into the environment. Transcriptome projects have identified genes encoding CSPs in the pheromone glands of the lepidopteran Spodoptera litura (Zhang et al., 2015), Chilo suppressalis (Xia et al., 2015), Agrotis ipsilon (Gu et al., 2013), Agrotis segetum (Strandh, Johansson & Löfstedt, 2009) and Sesamia inferens (Zhang et al., 2013). The number of such reports is increasing rapidly with examples from different orders of insects.

By contrast, proteomic and transcriptomic projects performed on the antennae and other sensory organs of several species of insects have failed to detect the expression of all the OBP- and CSP-encoding genes predicted by the genomes, implying that some members of both families of proteins may only be expressed in non-sensory organs.

In the honeybee, only 12 of the 21 OBPs and two of the six CSPs predicted by the genome have been identified in the antennae through proteomics (Dani *et al.*, 2010), while nine OBPs, most of them also expressed in antennae, were identified in the mandibular glands, together with the two antennal CSPs (Iovinella *et al.*, 2011). These proteins are likely carriers for the pheromone components produced by the same glands and are expressed with different patterns according to age and caste (Iovinella *et al.*, 2011).

Honeybees are known to possess a complex chemical language based on several pheromones acting as primers or releasers (Le Conte & Hefetz, 2008). These semiochemicals mediate queen and worker reproduction and brood rearing into different castes, as well as regulating various activities within the colony. Some pheromones impact on several different aspects of colony organisation. For example, queen mandibular pheromone (QMP) prevents workers from laying eggs, regulates the diet supplied to larvae by nurse bees and acts as a sexual pheromone during mating flights. Other pheromones with several different functions have been described, such as alarm pheromones, pheromones used to mark foraging sites, pheromones of low volatility involved in nestmate recognition, and compounds released by larvae (brood pheromones) that stimulate nurse care. Although specific studies on pheromone release have not been performed, it seems likely that compounds broadcasting these messages are encapsulated in binding proteins, probably to extend their lifetime and protect them from chemical degradation. It has also been suggested that OBPs and CSPs in glands secreting complex blends of different pheromones might allow adjustment of the relative concentrations of the components according to specific and temporal requirements (Iovinella *et al.*, 2011). It may be easier and more economical for the insect to regulate the expression of a protein, which needs activation of a single gene, rather than regulating the synthesis of a pheromone, often requiring the expression and action of several enzymes.

A proteomic analysis on the antennae of the silkmoth *B. mori* detected just seven of the 44 predicted OBPs and only four of the 20 predicted CSPs (Dani *et al.*, 2011), two of which had been previously identified at the protein level (Picimbon *et al.*, 2000*a*). However, seven CSPs were reported in the pheromone glands of females (Dani *et al.*, 2011). Variants in the predicted amino acid sequence, due to RNA editing, have been reported by Xuan *et al.* (2014) for several CSPs and for some OBPs expressed in different tissues of this same species. They hypothesised that the extremely high number of CSP variants observed in pheromone glands (27 for CSP1) could be due to the involvement of these proteins in the biosynthesis of pheromones.

OBPs and CSPs are likely to be involved in binding and releasing pheromones in seminal fluid. The Ejb-III of D. melanogaster, found in seminal fluid containing the male pheromone cis-vaccenyl acetate, was the first member of this family described in connection with such a role (Dyanov & Dzitoeva, 1995). Later work, based on a proteomic approach, added five further OBPs to the composition of the seminal fluid of D. melanogaster (Takemori & Yamamoto, 2009). In L. *migratoria*, male reproductive organs contain large quantities of a specific CSP (LmigCSP91) with good affinity to a putative pheromone (a mixture of  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -naphthylpropionitrile) produced in the same organ (Ban et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2013). LmigCSP91, which is the only CSP identified in male reproductive organs, could not be found in the reproductive organs of virgin females, but was detected there after mating, suggesting that males use this protein to transfer putative pheromones during copulation. The ovaries and accessory glands of female locusts contained at least 16 other CSPs, accounting for most of the low-molecular weight proteins of these organs (Zhou et al., 2013). Although there is no experimental evidence to suggest functions for these proteins in the female reproductive organs, we could speculate that they might play roles in egg formation and embryo development, based on reports in honeybees (Maleszka et al., 2007) and mosquitoes (Costa-da-Silva et al., 2013; Marinotti et al., 2014), as explained in Section III.3.

Other examples of OBPs produced in the sperm and transferred to females during mating include OBP22 of the mosquito *A. aegypti* (Li *et al.*, 2008; Sirot *et al.*, 2008), CSP3 and OBP9 of *A. mellifera* in the seminal fluid (Baer *et al.*, 2012), two

OBPs of *Tribolium castaneum* (Xu, Baulding & Palli, 2013) and OBP9 of the moth *H. armigera* (Y.L. Sun *et al.*, 2012*b*). While the function of binding proteins in pheromone glands is easy to understand, the presence of such proteins in reproductive organs may require further investigation.

In *H. armigera* OBP9 was detected on the surface of eggs, thus marking only fertilized eggs. Although specific behavioural experiments have not been carried out, we can speculate that volatile compounds, found to be associated with the protein, might act as oviposition deterrents for the female during oviposition, prompting her to move away, with the effect of avoiding cannibalism among larvae and increasing their survival rate (Y.L. Sun *et al.*, 2012*b*).

In *D. melanogaster* six members of the OBP family were found among seminal fluid proteins transferred during mating (Findlay *et al.*, 2008; Takemori & Yamamoto, 2009); three of these are expressed in the seminal receptacle, together with an odorant receptor, probably playing a role in sperm–egg communication (Prokupek *et al.*, 2010).

In addition to pheromone glands and reproductive organs, OBPs and CSPs have also been detected in the venom of some stinging Hymenoptera. The parasitic wasp *Leptopilina heterotoma* expresses at least one OBP and one CSP in its venom gland (Heavner *et al.*, 2013). In another parasitic wasp, *Pteromalus puparum*, an OBP was identified and located in all parts of the venom apparatus through immunofluorescence (Wang *et al.*, 2015). In the venom sac of the woodwasp *Sirex noctilio* four genes encoding OBPs and five encoding CSPs have been detected; three of these CSPs have been identified also at the protein level (Wang *et al.*, 2016). Interestingly, a proteomic analysis of *A. mellifera* revealed that OBP21 is present in venom extracted manually from the venom gland, but is absent when extracted with electrical stimulation (Li *et al.*, 2013).

In the absence of more-specific information, we can speculate that OBPs and CSPs in the venom glands of hymenopterans might act as carriers of alarm pheromones. In fact, such semiochemicals have been reported as venom components of some species of wasps (Ono *et al.*, 2003; Bruschini *et al.*, 2006, 2008).

Figure 4 summarises the OBPs and CSPs known to be present in pheromone glands, reproductive organs and the venom apparatus of insects.

In some cases, the same OBP or CSP is present in the antenna to detect a specific pheromone and in the glands to release the same molecule. This is suggested by the presence of OBPs and CSPs in pheromone glands or reproductive organs that are identical to those expressed in antennae and other chemosensory structures. For example, in the honeybee, several OBPs and CSPs have been detected both in antennae of foragers and in mandibular glands of different castes and ages (Iovinella *et al.*, 2011); in the silkmoth *B. mori*, the two most abundant CSPs are expressed in antennae and pheromone glands (Dani *et al.*, 2011). The male reproductive organs of the mosquito *Ae. aegypti* (Li *et al.*, 2008; Sirot *et al.*, 2008) and the lepidopteran *H. armigera* (Y.L. Sun *et al.*, 2012*b*) produce OBPs which are also expressed in the antennae,

Pheromone delivery	У			
Sex pheromono	e glands	Lepidoptera		(1)
Mandibula	r glands	Apis mellifera	Mile.	(2)
Venon	n glands	Hymenoptera	200	(3)
		Drosophila melanogaster		(4)
		Helicoverpa armigera		(5)
Male reproductive	Locusta migratoria		(6)	
		Aedes aegypti	AT	(7)
		Apis mellifera	State .	(8)
		Tribolium castaneum		(9)
Development				
	Legs	Periplaneta americana		(10)
	Eggs	Apis mellifera	M.	(11)
	Eggs	Solenopsis invicta	- And	(12)
	Larvae	Locusta migratoria	S	(13)
Anti-inflammatory	Saliva	Culicidae	A	(14)
Nutrition C	ral disk	Phormia regina	A.	(15)
Pr	roboscis	Lepidoptera	500	(16)
Vision	Eyes	Lepidoptera	57	(17)
Insecticide resistan	ce Gut	Bombyx mori	W	(18)
	Body	Bemisia tabaci		(19)
				(00)

Fig. 4. Functions other than chemoreception reported for insect odorant-binding proteins (OBPs) and chemosensory proteins (CSPs). In most cases, the role of the binding proteins has been demonstrated or suggested to be that of a carrier for semiochemicals, hormones or other biologically active chemicals. Numbers refer to species studied and references, as follows: (1) Spodoptera litura (Zhang et al., 2015); Chilo suppressalis (Xia et al., 2015); Agrotis ipsilon (Gu et al., 2013); Agrotis segetum (Strandh et al., 2009); Sesamia inferens (Zhang et al., 2013); Bombyx mori (Dani et al., 2011); (2) Apis mellifera (Iovinella et al., 2011); (3) Leptopilina heterotoma (Heavner et al., 2013); Pteromalus puparum (Wang et al., 2015); Sirex noctilio (Wang et al., 2016); Apis mellifera (Li et al., 2013) (4) Drosophila melanogaster (Dyanov & Dzitoeva, 1995; Takemori & Yamamoto, 2009); (5) Helicoverpa armigera (Y.L. Sun et al., 2012b); (6) Locusta migratoria (Ban et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2013); (7) Aedes aegypti (Li et al., 2008; Sirot et al., 2008); (8) Apis mellifera (Baer et al., 2012); (9) Tribolium castaneum (Xu et al., 2013); (10) Periplaneta americana (Nomura et al., 1992; Kitabayashi et al., 1998); (11) Apis mellifera (Maleszka et al., 2007); (12) Solenopsis invicta (Cheng et al., 2015); (13) Locusta migratoria (Guo et al., 2011); (14) Aedes aegypti (Calvo et al., 2006); Anopheles stephensi (Isawa et al., 2002); (15) Phormia regina (Ishida et al., 2013); (16) Mamestra brassicae (Nagnan-Le Meillour et al., 2000); Helicoverpa armigera (Y.L. Liu et al., 2014b; Zhu et al., 2016a); (17) Helicoverpa armigera and other species (Zhu et al., 2016a); (18) Bombyx mori (Xuan et al., 2015); (19) Bemisia tabaci (G.X. Liu et al., 2014a, 2016); Plutella xylostella (Bautista et al., 2015).

while the only CSP found in reproductive organs of male locusts is also expressed in chemosensory structures, such as antennae, mouthparts and tarsi (Zhou et al., 2013). This strategy, using the same tools to carry ligands in and out makes sense as a simple and economical management of the insect's resources. What appears more puzzling is the use of an OBP in detecting the chemosignals and a CSP in releasing the same molecules. This is the case in *D. melanogaster*, where a CSP is produced in the ejaculatory apparatus secreting the male pheromone vaccenyl acetate (Dyanov & Dzitoeva, 1995), while an OBP (LUSH) binds the same molecule in the antennae (Laughlin et al., 2008; Gomez-Diaz et al., 2013). We could explain this from an evolutionary perspective if CSPs were first utilised for both purposes, but subsequently the more-efficient and more narrowly tuned OBPs assumed the role of discriminating pheromones, a task requiring accuracy and specificity, while CSPs continued in the less-demanding general role of maintaining a reservoir.

Although the occurrence of similar proteins in organs where pheromones are synthesised and in those dedicated to their detection has been described only recently in insects, this phenomenon has long been recognised in mammals. The 'urinary proteins' of mice and other rodents (reviewed in Cavaggioni & Mucignat-Caretta, 2000) were identified long before the first discovery of OBPs in mammals (Pelosi et al., 1982) and for many years their function was unclear, until they were recognised to be identical or very similar to the OBPs of the nose. Another example of a binding protein synthesised in both the nose and in pheromone glands is a pig OBP, named salivary lipocalin (SAL) because it is produced in male salivary glands which secrete the boar pheromone androstenone (Marchese et al., 1998; Loebel et al., 2000; Spinelli et al., 2002). SAL is abundant in the nose of pigs where it is expressed equally in both sexes and void of ligands, while in the salivary glands SAL is male specific and loaded with the pheromone. OBPs have been reported in the reproductive organs of mammals, where they probably carry pheromones, as has been hypothesised for insects. This is the case in the rabbit where the seminal fluid contains very high levels of an OBP together with its potential ligands (Mastrogiacomo et al., 2014).

#### (3) Regeneration and development

CSPs have been convincingly shown to be involved in development and regeneration in at least in three cases. The first CSP identified, although not then fully described, was reported to be linked to limb regeneration in the cockroach *Periplaneta americana* (Nomura *et al.*, 1992). This insect, when still in its nymphal stages, can regenerate legs that have been amputated. During this process the expression of a protein of 10 kDa increases dramatically, returning to physiological levels after the process of regeneration is complete. Subsequently, the gene encoding this protein was sequenced, revealing close similarity with other CSPs that had been described (Kitabayashi *et al.*, 1998).

A second member of the same protein family, CSP5 of the honeybee was shown to be essential for the correct development of the embryo. The gene encoding this protein, one of the six predicted by genome sequencing, is specifically expressed in ovaries and eggs, but was not detected in any other part of the body of adults or larvae (Forêt, Wanner & Maleszka, 2007). When the gene encoding CSP5 was silenced by RNA interference (RNAi), the embryos did not develop completely and eggs did not hatch (Maleszka *et al.*, 2007).

The third example of a CSP involved in development is CSP9 of *S. invicta* (Cheng *et al.*, 2015), which belongs to the same clade as *A. mellifera* CSP5 in a neighbour-joining tree of hymenopteran CSPs (González *et al.*, 2009). The expression level of mRNA of *S. invicta*-CSP9 is highest at the end of the third instar; silencing this gene through RNAi affects fatty acid biosynthesis and other metabolic pathways and prevents cuticle development and ecdysis (Cheng *et al.*, 2015).

Although these phenomena have been reported only in these three species, it is likely that they will be present in other insects, with CSPs or OBPs involved in physiological events.

Three studies report the presence of OBPs in the ovaries and in the eggshell of mosquitoes based on proteomic analysis. In *Ae. aegypti*, these proteins were not investigated for their function, but it has been suggested that they might be involved in eggshell formation (Costa-da-Silva *et al.*, 2013; Marinotti *et al.*, 2014). In *An. gambiae* several OBPs were identified at the protein level (Amenya *et al.*, 2010) and the authors suggested that they could carry chemo-attractants for sperm. All the OBPs identified in these studies belong to the atypical OBPs class (Vieira & Rozas, 2011).

Another interesting example, and quite unique in its effects, has been observed in the locust *L. migratoria*. Locusts undergo a physiological transformation from a 'solitary' phase to a 'gregarious' phase, involving morphological and behavioural changes (Nolte, 1963; Nolte, May & Thomas, 1970; Hassanali, Njagi & Bashir, 2005). The same CSP reported to be expressed at high levels in the antennae (Ban *et al.*, 2002, 2003) was recognised, together with the protein 'takeout', as the factor triggering this phase shift (Guo *et al.*, 2011).

At present, we do not have enough information to assume that in the above cases the protein itself is directly responsible for the effects observed. Alternatively, specific chemicals bound to the protein, such as hormones, could be the active agents, while the CSPs or the OBPs act as carriers. In any case, whatever the molecular mechanism producing the physiological effects, the results of such studies could provide health and economic benefits, in view of potential applications interfering with the development of agricultural pests and disease vectors.

Roles of olfactory proteins in development also have been described in vertebrates. Examples of vertebrate lipocalins involved in development further support the functional similarities between OBPs and CSPs in insects and lipocalins in vertebrates. Not long after the first mammalian OBP was discovered (Pelosi *et al.*, 1981, 1982), a new lipocalin was identified that was abundantly produced by chondrocytes of

chick embryos in culture (Descalzi Cancedda *et al.*, 1990). This protein was named extracellular fatty acid binding protein (Ex-FABP) based on its affinity for fatty acids, and was expressed during chicken embryo development not only in hypertrophic cartilage, but also in muscle fibres and in blood granulocytes. At the adult stage, the protein is only detected in cartilage under pathological conditions (Descalzi Cancedda *et al.*, 2000).

In mammals, other lipocalins have been reported to be linked to cell proliferation and cancer. In particular, lipocalin-2, also known as neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL), has been associated with several forms of cancer and shown to promote cellular proliferation. High levels of NGAL indicate advanced stages of cancer, making this protein a potential marker in the diagnosis of several types of tumours (Yang *et al.*, 2009; Rodvold, Mahadevan & Zanetti, 2012; Candido *et al.*, 2014, 2016).

#### (4) Anti-inflammatory action

The saliva of several species of haematophagous insects, including disease-carrying mosquitoes, contains proteins similar to insect OBPs and belonging to the so-called D7-related (D7r) family (Valenzuela et al., 2002). These proteins contain two OBP domains, very different in sequence, connected by a short segment of few amino acids. Both in An. gambiae and Ae. aegypti these proteins have been functionally characterised; binding studies have shown that the two domains of the proteins act independently, the first binding cysteinyl-leukotrienes, the second exhibiting strong affinity for a number of biogenic amines, such as norepinephrine and serotonin. Both classes of compounds are released immediately after mosquito biting and elicit swelling, erythema, pain, and itching in the host. It is important for the mosquito to reduce such symptoms, because they could cause a reaction from the host leading to interruption of feeding. D7 proteins reduce inflammation through binding of cvsteinvl-leukotrienes and biogenic amines (Calvo et al., 2006, 2009; Mans et al., 2007). In An. stephensi, a D7-related protein was identified as a blood coagulation inhibitor affecting the activation of the plasma contact system (Isawa et al., 2002). D7-related proteins, being immunogenic, could be used as epidemiological markers of exposure to mosquitoes (Doucoure et al., 2013; Marie et al., 2014; Oktarianti et al., 2015) and sand flies (Martín-Martín, Molina & Jiménez, 2013).

# (5) Nutrition

Insect OBPs and CSPs are highly expressed in taste sensilla (Sánchez-Gracia, Vieira & Rozas, 2009) and have also been reported to play roles in feeding, both as solubilisers of hydrophobic nutrients and as surfactants in the proboscis to reduce pressure during sucking.

The blowfly *Phormia regina* feeds on rotting meat and fatty acids are an important component of its diet as they are required for reproduction (Stoffolano *et al.*, 1995). During feeding, the flies secrete in their saliva a lipase that hydrolyses

triglycerides, thus producing free fatty acids (Hansen Bay, 1978). These nutrients are not soluble in water and could not be ingested without the cooperation of a carrier. An OBP identified in the oral disk of this species has been suggested to perform this task, on the basis of its affinity for long-chain fatty acids (Ishida, Ishibashi & Leal, 2013). Ishida *et al.* (2013) also suggest a mechanism for releasing these nutrients in the gut, where, due to a lower local pH, the affinity of the protein for fatty acids is drastically reduced. In mammals a lipocalin, FABP, is present in saliva and could perform a similar function in solubilising dietary fatty acids and other lipids (Ghafouri, Tagesson & Lindahl, 2003).

In the cabbage moth M. brassicae, several CSPs were identified in the proboscis (Nagnan-Le Meillour et al., 2000) and a role in detecting nutrients was proposed. Other studies have reported unusually high concentrations of CSPs, together with smaller amounts of OBPs, in the proboscis of some moths and butterflies. Such proteins were shown to be secreted in the food canal of this organ, using a new 'drink-blot' approach, where the moth is allowed to feed on a sheet of nitrocellulose membrane that is subsequently developed as in Western blot experiments, thus revealing traces of proteins released through the proboscis (Y.L. Liu et al., 2014b; Zhu et al., 2016a). A role in chemodetection alone could not explain the exceptionally high levels of these proteins found in the proboscis, although chemosensilla are present on the tip of this organ. A first hypothesis suggested a surfactant role for CSPs to assist sucking of nutritious liquids by reducing the effort required to overcome the hydrostatic pressure (Y.L. Liu et al., 2014b). However, the conservation of proboscis CSPs in phylogenetically distant species from moths to butterflies suggests that, in addition to a surfactant effect, a more-specific function may be associated with these proteins. The affinity of such CSPs for ß-carotene suggested that they could act as solubilisers and carriers for important hydrophobic components of the diet (Zhu et al., 2016a).

# (6) Carriers of visual pigments

The affinity of CSPs in the proboscis for  $\beta$ -carotene suggested a link with vision. A proteomic analysis applied to the eyes of the lepidopteran *H. armigera*, detected a number of OBPs and CSPs, including members previously identified in the proboscis (Zhu *et al.*, 2016*a*).

CSPs therefore represent likely carriers across aqueous biological fluids for hydrophobic compounds required for vision, from the carotenoids of the diet to their breakdown products, the visual pigments, 3-hydroxyretinol and 3-hydroxyretinal utilised by insects instead of the retinal and retinol of vertebrates. However, other proteins also act in the eyes of insects as carriers for visual pigments. Two larger proteins, a retinoid-binding protein of 273 amino acids, called PINTA [prolonged depolarization afterpotential (PDA) is not apparent], and a retinol-binding protein of 235 amino acids were identified in *D. melanogaster* (Wang & Montell, 2005; Wang, Jiao & Montell, 2007) and in the butterfly *Papilio xuthus* (Wakakuwa, Arikawa & Ozaki, 2003; Wakakuwa, Ozaki & Arikawa, 2004), respectively. These proteins belong

to different families and are completely unrelated to OBPs or CSPs.

It is not surprising that the complex mechanisms of vision, in particular the generation, transport and recycling of visual pigments might require several proteins of different structures. However, in the context of parallels between the functions of OBPs in insects and vertebrates, it is interesting to observe that in vertebrates retinol is carried in the bloodstream by a lipocalin (retinol-binding protein; RBP) from its site of production, the liver, to the retina (Monaco, 2000; Newcomer & Ong, 2000).

# (7) Insecticide resistance

A central problem in the use of insecticides for insect population control is the rapid adaptation of insects to the actions of these chemicals. In several cases such adaptation has been related to mutations in the target proteins or in the activation of enzymes degrading the molecules of insecticides.

Another mechanism, still awaiting experimental support, has been suggested by the observation that the genes encoding some CSPs undergo dramatic up-regulation in the gut of insects treated with sub-lethal doses of insecticides. This phenomenon has been observed in the silk moth *B. mori* when treated with avermectins and in the whitefly *Bemisia tabaci* in response to the neonicotinoid thiamethoxam (G.X. Liu *et al.*, 2014*a*, 2016; Xuan *et al.*, 2015). CSPs may act as buffers in the gut by sequestering and masking toxic insecticide molecules, that could then be discarded in the faeces complexed to the proteins. In the diamondback moth, *Plutella xylostella*, three chemosensory genes (CSP4, CSP8 and OBP13) have been reported to be up-regulated in the head after treatment with permethrin (Bautista *et al.*, 2015).

While these findings indicate changes in the expression of chemosensory genes in response to insecticides, the mechanisms by which such changes may contribute to defence against these xenobiotics need to be clarified.

## IV. TECHNOLOGICAL APPLICATIONS

The high success of OBPs and CSPs in nature, evidenced by the adaption of these proteins to a large number of diverse tasks, has not escaped the attention of scientists interested in designing biosensors for environmental chemicals. One area of interest is the fabrication of artificial noses: arrays of sensors for the detection and discrimination of environmental odours. OBPs and CSPs of insects (and also the OBPs of vertebrates) are ideal tools to serve as specific biosensing elements for environmental odours. They are: (i) easy and cheap to synthesise in heterologous expression systems, due to their small size and the general absence of post-translational modifications; (i) exceptionally stable to denaturing action by temperature and organic solvents, as well as refractory to proteolytic degradation; (iii) easily amenable to selective modifications through site-specific mutagenesis in order to tailor their binding affinity and specificity to requirements;

(*iv*) suitable for interactions with natural organic compounds, as they have evolved and adapted to detect environmental odours. The large amount of data available on the structure of hundreds of OBPs and CSPs from a variety of insect species represents an invaluable information resource from which to select the proteins best suited for each specific problem.

Biosensors for odours have been successfully produced using OBPs from both vertebrates and insects (Hou et al., 2005, 2007; Sankaran, Panigrahi & Mallik, 2011; Di Pietrantonio et al., 2013). Particularly interesting is the discrimination achieved by a field-effect transistor, based on a pig OBP, that efficiently distinguished between the two enantiomers of carvone (Mulla et al., 2015). In another study, OBP14 from the honeybee was immobilised on graphene and incorporated into a field-effect transistor to produce biosensors able finely to discriminate ligands in a way that parallelled the specificity of the protein when measured in solution (Larisika et al., 2015). These methods, besides representing promising ways to assemble devices for environmental monitoring, offer an alternative method to the current use of a fluorescent reporter for measuring ligand-binding activities in solutions (Ban et al., 2002; Calvello et al., 2003).

There are no reports of similar devices using CSPs as sensing elements. This may reflect the larger volume of information available on OBPs compared to CSPs. However, there is no reason that these proteins could not be used as biodetectors for odours and other organic compounds. Compared to OBPs, CSPs have a more flexible and adaptable structure, as discussed above (see Section II.1), and consequently lower specificity towards ligands. This could be a disadvantage when finely tuned sensors are required, but may be a desirable characteristic if the targets are groups or classes of structurally related chemicals.

The multitask properties of OBPs and CSPs observed in nature could also suggest a variety of biotechnological applications for these proteins, besides their use as biosensing elements. For example, their role in storing semiochemicals for delayed emission could suggest uses as slow releasers of fragrances in the environment or of drugs in the body, or insect pheromones in agriculture. Their proposed insecticide-sequestering action might suggest the use of both OBPs and CSPs to remove dangerous pollutants from the environment. A single report has been published on the use of a mammalian OBP in a filtering trap for the herbicide atrazine (Bianchi et al., 2013). Another interesting application of OBPs for removing unpleasant odours has been proposed by Silva et al. (2013), who incorporated the pig OBP on fabrics for clothes. The immobilized protein served a dual purpose, removing or reducing cigarette odour and slowly releasing pleasant fragrances previously bound to the OBP. The high cost involved in such applications, mainly due to the production and purification of large amounts of proteins, as compared to current methods, could be balanced by their selectivity in removing only specific ligands in specific environmental situations. Finally, uses in

analytical chemistry have been demonstrated to be viable. A column for liquid chromatography bearing immobilised *B. mori* PBP was shown to be able to separate structurally related compounds (Margaryan *et al.*, 2006).

# V. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Results collected during the last decade have profoundly modified our view of insect OBPs and CSPs, whose functions were previously regarded as confined to chemoreception organs and mechanisms. An increasing number of reports have shown that members of both classes of proteins have been adopted by insects to perform different physiological roles, including in development and insecticide resistance, in most organs of the insect body.

(2) Despite the variety of biological processes in which both OBPs and CSPs are involved, it is reasonable to suspect that the common property linking their very different functions is the ability of these proteins to bind and solubilise small hydrophobic compounds. These can be pheromone components in specialised glands, dietary nutrients such as lipids and carotenoids, visual pigments in the eyes, insecticides in different parts of the body or even hormones promoting development and differentiation.

(3) The versatility of OBPs and CSPs is related to their stable and compact structure that allows a high level of variation within the binding pocket to accommodate different ligands while maintaining conserved overall folding.

(4) The stability and versatility of OBPs and CSPs match similar properties of lipocalins, a superfamily of proteins including vertebrate OBPs. Lipocalins are structurally different from both insect OBPs and CSPs, but are endowed with similar functions, from carriers of pheromones to roles in development, vision, nutrition and regeneration.

(5) The adaptation of OBPs and CSPs to a variety of roles in biological systems has suggested different uses for these binding proteins in technological applications, from the assembly of biosensors for odour monitoring to scavengers for noxious compounds in the environment, as well as in applications where a slow release of chemicals is needed. Moreover, there may be other applications in environmental and food-quality monitoring, as well as in medical diagnostic devices. We can foresee the design of artificial binding proteins, tailored to specific requirements and based on the stable scaffolding of OBPs and CSPs.

# VI. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was funded by National Natural Science Foundation of China (31230062, 31321004, 31572072) to G. W., by 60% grants from the Università degli Studi di Firenze to F. R. D. and by the 2016 Dott. Giuseppe Guelfi post-doctoral Fellowship from the Accademia Nazionale dei Lincei to I. I.

# VII. REFERENCES

- ALMEIDA, F. C., SÁNCHEZ-GRACIA, A., CAMPOS, J. L. & ROZAS, J. (2014). Family size evolution in *Drosophila* chemosensory gene families: a comparative analysis with a critical appraisal of methods. *Genome Biology and Evolution* 6, 1669–1682.
- AMENYA, D. A., CHOU, W., LI, J., YAN, G., GERSHON, P. D., JAMES, A. A. & MARINOTTI, O. (2010). Proteomics reveals novel components of the Anopheles gambiae eggshell. Journal of Insect Physiology 56, 1414–1419.
- ANGELI, S., CERON, F., SCALONI, A., MONTI, M., MONTEFORTI, G., MINNOCCI, A., PETACCHI, R. & PELOSI, P. (1999). Purification, structural characterization, cloning and immunocytochemical localization of chemoreception proteins from *Schistocerca* gregaria. European Journal of Biochemistry 262, 745–754.
- BAER, B., ZAREIE, R., PAYNTER, E., POLAND, V. & MILLAR, A. H. (2012). Seminal fluid proteins differ in abundance between genetic lineages of honeybees. *Journal of Proteomics* **75**, 5646–5653.
- BAN, L. P., NAPOLITANO, E., SERRA, A., ZHOU, X., IOVINELLA, I. & PELOSI, P. (2013). Identification of pheromone-like compounds in male reproductive organs of the oriental locust *Locusta migratoria*. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 437, 620–624.
- BAN, L. P., SCALONI, A., BRANDAZZA, A., ANGELI, S., ZHANG, L., YAN, Y. H. & PELOSI, P. (2003). Chemosensory proteins of *Locusta migratoria*. *Insect Molecular Biology* 12, 125–134.
- BAN, L. P., ZHANG, L., YAN, Y. H. & PELOSI, P. (2002). Binding properties of a locust's chemosensory protein. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 293, 50–54.
- BAUTISTA, M. A., BHANDARY, B., WIJERATNE, A. J., MICHEL, A. P., HOY, C. W. & MITTAPALLI, O. (2015). Evidence for trade-offs in detoxification and chemosensation gene signatures in *Plutella xylostella*. *Pest Management Science* 71, 423–432.
- BENTON, R. (2007). Sensitivity and specificity in *Drosophila* pheromone perception. *Trends in Neurosciences* 30, 512–519.
- BIANCHET, M. A., BAINS, G., PELOSI, P., PEVSNER, J., SNYDER, S. H., MONACO, H. L. & AMZEL, L. M. (1996). The three-dimensional structure of bovine odorant-binding protein and its mechanism of odor recognition. *Nature Structural Biology* 3, 934–939.
- BIANCHI, F., BASINI, G., GROLLI, S., CONTI, V., BIANCHI, F., GRASSELLI, F., CARERI, M. & RAMONI, R. (2013). An innovative bovine odorant binding protein-based filtering cartridge for the removal of triazine herbicides from water. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry* 405, 1067–1075.
- BIESSMANN, H., ANDRONOPOULOU, E., BIESSMANN, M. R., DOURIS, V., DIMITRATOS, S. D., ELIOPOULOS, E., GUERIN, P. M., IATROU, K., JUSTICE, R. W., KROBER, T., MARINOTTI, O., TSITOURA, P., WOODS, D. F. & WALTER, M. F. (2010). The Anopheles gambiae odorant binding protein 1 (AgamOBP1) mediates indole recognition in the antennae of female mosquitoes. PLoS ONE 5, e9471.
- BONASIO, R., ZHANG, G., YE, C., MUTTI, N. S., FANG, X., QIN, N., DONAHUE, G., YANG, P., LI, Q., LI, C., ZHANG, P., HUANG, Z., BERGER, S. L., REINBERG, D., WANG, J. & LIEBIG, J. (2010). Genomic comparison of the ants *Camponotus floridanus* and *Harpegnathos salutatory. Science* **329**, 1068–1071.
- BRIAND, L., NESPOULOUS, C., HUET, J. C., TAKAHASHI, M. & PERNOLLET, J. C. (2002). Characterization of a chemosensory protein (ASP3c) from honeybee (*Apis mellifera* L.) as a brood pheromone carrier. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 269, 4586–4596.
- BRITO, N. F., MOREIRA, M. F. & MELO, A. C. (2016). A look inside odorant-binding proteins in insect chemoreception. *Journal of Insect Physiology* 95, 51–65.
- BRUSCHINI, C., CERVO, R., PROTTI, I. & TURILLAZZI, S. (2008). Caste differences in venom volatiles and their effect on alarm behaviour in the paper wasp *Polistes dominulus* (Christ). *Journal of Experimental Biology* 211, 2442–2449.
- BRUSCHINI, C., DANI, F. R., PIERACCINI, G., GUARNA, F. & TURILLAZZI, S. (2006). Volatiles from the venom of five species of paper wasps (*Polistes dominulus*, *P. gallicus*, *P. nimphus*, *P. sulcifer* and *P. olivaceus*). *Toxicon* **48**, 473–475.
- CALVELLO, M., GUERRA, N., BRANDAZZA, A., D'AMBROSIO, C., SCALONI, A., DANI, F. R., TURILLAZZI, S. & PELOSI, P. (2003). Soluble proteins of chemical communication in the social wasp *Polistes dominulus. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* **60**, 1933–1943.
- CALVO, E., MANS, B. J., ANDERSEN, J. F. & RIBEIRO, J. M. C. (2006). Function and evolution of a mosquito salivary protein family. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 1935–1942.
- CALVO, E., MANS, B. J., RIBEIRO, J. M. C. & ANDERSEN, J. F. (2009). Multifunctionality and mechanism of ligand binding in a mosquito antiinflammatory protein. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106, 3728–3733.
- CAMPANACCI, V., LARTIGUE, A., HALLBERG, B. M., JONES, T. A., GIUDICI-ORTICONI, M. T., TEGONI, M. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2003). Moth chemosensory protein exhibits drastic conformational changes and cooperativity on ligand binding. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 29, 5069–5074.
- CANDIDO, S., ABRAMS, S. L., STEELMAN, L. S., LERTPIRIYAPONG, K., FITZGERALD, T. L., MARTELLI, A. M., COCCO, L., MONTALTO, G., CERVELLO, M., POLESEL, J., LIBRA, M. & MCCUBREY, J. A. (2016). Roles of NGAL and MMP-9 in the tumor

microenvironment and sensitivity to targeted therapy. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1863, 438-448.

- CANDIDO, S., MAESTRO, R., POLESEL, J., CATANIA, A., MAIRA, F., SIGNORELLI, S. S., MCCUBREY, J. A. & LIBRA, M. (2014). Roles of neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL) in human cancer. *Oncotarget* 5, 1576–1594.
- CARRAHER, C., DALZIEL, J., JORDAN, M. D., CHRISTIE, D. L., NEWCOMB, R. D. & KRALICEK, A. V. (2015). Towards an understanding of the structural basis for insect olfaction by odorant receptors. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 66, 31–41.
- CAVAGGIONI, A. & MUCIGNAT-CARETTA, C. (2000). Major urinary proteins, r2u-globulins and aphrodisin. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1482, 218–228.
- CHANG, H., LIU, Y., YANG, T., PELOSI, P., DONG, S. & WANG, G. (2015). Pheromone binding proteins enhance the sensitivity of olfactory receptors to sex pheromones in *Chilo suppressalis. Scientific Reports* 5, 13093.
- CHENG, D., LU, Y., ZENG, L., LIANG, G. & HE, X. (2015). Si-CSP9 regulates the integument and moulting process of larvae in the red imported fire ant, *Solenopsis invicta. Scientific Reports* 5, 9245.
- CHIPMAN, A. D., FERRIER, D. E. K., BRENA, C., QU, J., HUGHES, D. S. T., SCHRÖDER, R., TORRES-OLIVA, M., ZNASSI, N., JIANG, H., ALMEIDA, F. C., ALONSO, C. R., APOSTOLOU, Z., AQRAWI, P., ARTHUR, W., BARNA, J. C., et al. (2014). The first myriapod genome sequence reveals conservative arthropod gene content and genome organisation in the centipede *Strigamia maritima*. *PLoS Biology* 12, e1002005.
- CLYNE, P. J., WARR, C. G., FREEMAN, M. R., LESSING, D., KIM, J. & CARLSON, J. R. (1999). A novel family of divergent seven-transmembrane proteins: candidate odorant receptors in *Drosophila*. *Neuron* 22, 327–338.
- COSTA-DA-SILVA, A. L., KOJIN, B. B., MARINOTTI, O., JAMES, A. A. & CAPURRO, M. L. (2013). Expression and accumulation of the two-domain odorant-binding protein *Aaeg*OBP45 in the ovaries of blood-fed *Aedes aegypti. Parasites & Vectors* 6, 364.
- DAMBERGER, F., NIKONOVA, L., HORST, R., PENG, G., LEAL, W. S. & WUTHRICH, K. (2000). NMR characterization of a pH-dependent equilibrium between two folded solution conformations of the pheromone-binding protein from *Bombyx mori*. *Protein Science* 9, 1038–1041.
- DANI, F. R., IOVINELLA, I., FELICIOLI, A., NICCOLINI, A., CALVELLO, M. A., CARUCCI, M. G., QIAO, H., PIERACCINI, G., TURILLAZZI, S., MONETI, G. & PELOSI, P. (2010). Mapping the expression of soluble olfactory proteins in the honeybee. *Journal of Proteome Research* 9, 1822–1833.
- DANI, F. R., MICHELUCCI, E., FRANCESE, S., MASTROBUONI, G., CAPPELLOZZA, S., LA MARCA, G., NICCOLINI, A., FELICIOLI, A., MONETI, G. & PELOSI, P. (2011). Odorant-binding proteins and Chemosensory proteins in pheromone detection and release in the silkmoth *Bombyx mori. Chemical Senses* 36, 335–344.
- DERBY, C. D., KOZMA, M. T., SENATORE, A. & SCHMIDT, M. (2016). Molecular mechanisms of reception and perireception in crustacean chemoreception: a comparative review. *Chemical Senses* 41, 381–398.
- DESCALZI CANCEDDA, F., DOZIN, B., ROSSI, F., MOLINA, F., CANCEDDA, R., NEGRI, A. & RONCHI, S. (1990). The Ch21 protein, developmentally regulated in chick embryo, belongs to the superfamily of lipophilic molecule carrier proteins. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 265, 19060–19064.
- DESCALZI CANCEDDA, F., DOZIN, B., ZEREGA, B., CERMELLI, S. & CANCEDDA, R. (2000). Ex-FABP: a fatty acid binding lipocalin developmentally regulated in chicken endochondral bone formation and myogenesis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1482, 127–135.
- DI PIETRANTONIO, F., CANNATÀ, D., BENETTI, M., VERONA, E., VARRIALE, A., STAIANO, M. & D'AURIA, S. (2013). Detection of odorant molecules via surface acoustic wave biosensor array based on odorant-binding proteins. *Biosensors and Bioelectronics* 41, 328–434.
- DOUCOURE, S., CORNELIE, S., PATRAMOOL, S., MOUCHET, F., DEMETTRE, E., SEVENO, M., DEHECQ, J. S., RUTEE, H., HERVE, J. P., FAVIER, F., MISSÉ, D., GASQUE, P. & REMOUE, F. (2013). First screening of *Aedes albopictus* immunogenic salivary proteins. *Insect Molecular Biology* 22, 411–423.
- DYANOV, H. M. & DZITOEVA, S. G. (1995). Method for attachment of microscopic preparations on glass for *in situ* hybridization, PRINS and in situ PCR studies. *Biotechniques* 18, 822–826.
- FINDLAY, G. D., YI, X., MACCOSS, M. J. & SWANSON, W. J. (2008). Proteomics reveals novel drosophila seminal fluid proteins transferred at mating. *PLoS Biology* 6, e178.
- FORÊT, S., WANNER, K. W. & MALESZKA, R. (2007). Chemosensory proteins in the honey bee: insights from the annotated genome, comparative analyses and expressional profiling. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 37, 19–28.
- FORSTNER, M., BREER, H. & KRIEGER, J. (2009). A receptor and binding protein interplay in the detection of a distinct pheromone component in the silkmoth *Antheraea polyphemus. International Journal of Biological Sciences* 5, 745–757.
- GHAFOURI, B., TAGESSON, C. & LINDAHL, M. (2003). Mapping of proteins in human saliva using two-dimensional gel electrophoresis and peptide mass fingerprinting. *Proteomics* 3, 1003–1015.
- GOMEZ-DIAZ, C., REINA, J. H., CAMBILLAU, C. & BENTON, R. (2013). Ligands for pheromone-sensing neurons are not conformationally activated odorant binding proteins. *PLoS Biology* 11, e1001546.

- GONG, D. P., ZHANG, H. J., ZHAO, P., LIN, Y., XIA, Q. Y. & XIANG, Z. H. (2007). Identification and expression pattern of the chemosensory protein gene family in the silkworm, *Bombyx mori. Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 37, 266–277.
- GONG, Z. J., ZHOU, W. W., YU, H. Z., MAO, C. G., ZHANG, C. X., CHENG, J. A. & ZHU, Z. R. (2009). Cloning, expression and functional analysis of a general odorant-binding protein 2 gene of the rice striped stem borer, *Chilo suppressalis* (Walker) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae). *Insect Molecular Biology* 18, 405–417.
- GONZÁLEZ, D., ZHAO, Q., MCMAHAN, C., VELASQUEZ, D., HASKINS, W. E., SPONSEL, V., CASSILL, A. & RENTHAL, R. (2009). The major antennal chemosensory protein of red imported fire ant workers. *Insect Molecular Biology* 18, 395–404.
- GROSSE-WILDE, E., SVATOS, A. & KRIEGER, J. (2006). A pheromone-binding protein mediates the bombykol-induced activation of a pheromone receptor in vitro. *Chemical Senses* 31, 547–555.
- GU, S. H., WU, K. M., GUO, Y. Y., PICKETT, J. A., FIELD, L. M., ZHOU, J. J. & ZHANG, Y. J. (2013). Identification of genes expressed in the sex pheromone gland of the black cutworm *Agrotis ipsilon* with putative roles in sex pheromone biosynthesis and transport. *BMC Genomics* 14, 636.
- GULIA-NUSS, M., NUSS, A. B., MEYER, J. M., SONENSHINE, D. E., ROE, R. M., WATERHOUSE, R. M., SATTELLE, D. B., DE LA FUENTE, J., RIBEIRO, J. M., MEGY, K., THIMMAPURAM, J., MILLER, J. R., WALENZ, B. P., KOREN, S., HOSTETLER, J. B., et al. (2016). Genomic insights into the *Ixodes scapularis* tick vector of Lyme disease. *Nature Communication* 7, 10507.
- GUO, W., WANG, X., MA, Z., XUE, L., HAN, J., YU, D. & KANG, L. (2011). CSP and takeout genes modulate the switch between attraction and repulsion during behavioral phase change in the migratory locust. *PLoS Genetics* 7, e1001291.
- HAN, L., ZHANG, Y. J., ZHANG, L., CUI, X., YU, J., ZHANG, Z. & LIU, M. S. (2014). Operating mechanism and molecular dynamics of pheromone-binding protein ASP1 as influenced by pH. *PLoS One* 9, e110565.
- HANSEN BAY, C. M. (1978). The secretion and action of the digestive enzymes of the salivary glands of the blowfly, *Calliphora. Journal of Insect Physiology* 24, 141–149.
- HASSANALI, A., NJAGI, P. G. N. & BASHIR, M. O. (2005). Chemical ecology of locusts and related acridids. Annual Review of Entomology 50, 223–245.
- HEAVNER, M. E., GUEGUEN, G., RAJWANI, R., PAGAN, P. E., SMALL, C. & GOVIND, S. (2013). Partial venom gland transcriptome of a *Drosophila* parasitoid wasp, *Leptopilina heterotoma*, reveals novel and shared bioactive profiles with stinging Hymenoptera. *Gene* 526, 195–204.
- HEKMAT-SCAFE, D. S., SCAFE, C. R., MCKINNEY, A. J. & TANOUYE, M. A. (2002). Genome-wide analysis of the odorant-binding protein gene family in *Drosophila* melanogaster. Genome Research 12, 1357–1369.
- HOJO, M. K., YAMAMOTO, A., AKINO, T., TSUJI, K. & YAMAOKA, R. (2014). Ants use partner specific odors to learn to recognize a mutualistic partner. *PLoS One* 9, e86054.
- HOU, Y., JAFFREZIC-RENAULT, N., MARTELET, C., TLILI, C., ZHANG, A., PERNOLLET, J. C., BRIAND, L., GOMILA, G., ERRACHID, A., SAMITIER, J., SALVAGNAC, L., TORBIÉRO, B. & TEMPLE-BOYER, P. (2005). Study of Langmuir and Langmuir-Blodgett films of odorant-binding protein/amphiphile for odorant biosensors. *Langmuir* 21, 4058–4065.
- HOU, Y., JAFFREZIC-RENAULT, N., MARTELET, C., ZHANG, A., MINIC-VIDIC, J., GOROJANKINA, T., PERSUY, M. A., PAJOT-AUGY, E., SALESSE, R., AKIMOV, V., REGGIANI, L., PENNETTA, C., ALFINITO, E., RUIZ, O., GOMILA, G., SAMITIER, J. & ERRACHID, A. (2007). A novel detection strategy for odorant molecules based on controlled bioengineering of rat olfactory receptor I7. *Biosensors and Bioelectronics* 22, 1550–1555.
- International Glossina Genome Initiative (2014). Genome sequence of the tsetse fly (Glossina morsitans): vector of African Trypanosomiasis. Science 344, 380–386.
- IOVINELLA, I., BOZZA, F., CAPUTO, B., DELLA TORRE, A. & PELOSI, P. (2013). Ligand binding study of *Anopheles gambiae* chemosensory proteins. *Chemical Senses* 38, 409–419.
- IOVINELLA, I., DANI, F. R., NICCOLINI, A., SAGONA, S., MICHELUCCI, E., GAZZANO, A., TURILLAZZI, S., FELICIOLI, A. & PELOSI, P. (2011). Differential expression of odorant-binding proteins in the mandibular glands of the honey bee according to caste and age. *Journal of Proteome Research* 10, 3439–3449.
- ISAWA, H., YUDA, M., ORITO, Y. & CHINZEI, Y. (2002). A mosquito salivary protein inhibits activation of the plasma contact system by binding to factor XII and high molecular weight kininogen. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 27651–27658.
- ISHIDA, Y., CHIANG, V. & LEAL, W. S. (2002). Protein that makes sense in the Argentine ant. *Naturwissenschaften* 89, 505–507.
- ISHIDA, Y., ISHIBASHI, J. & LEAL, W. S. (2013). Fatty acid solubilizer from the oral disk of the blowfly. *PLoS One* 8, e51779.
- JACQUIN-JOLY, E., VOGT, R. G., FRANÇOIS, M. C. & NAGNAN-LE MEILLOUR, P. (2001). Functional and expression pattern analysis of chemosensory proteins expressed in antennae and pheromonal gland of *Mamestra brassicae*. *Chemical Senses* 26, 833–844.
- JANSEN, S., CHMELÍK, J., ZÍDEK, L., PADRTA, P., NOVÁK, P., ZDRÁHAL, Z., PICIMBON, J. F., LÖFSTEDT, C. & SKLENÁR, V. (2007). Structure of Bombyx mori chemosensory protein 1 in solution. Archives of Insect Biochemistry and Physiology 66, 135–145.

- JIN, X., BRANDAZZA, A., NAVARRINI, A., BAN, L., ZHANG, S., STEINBRECHT, R. A., ZHANG, L. & PELOSI, P. (2005). Expression and immunolocalisation of odorant-binding and chemosensory proteins in locusts. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 62, 56–66.
- KITABAYASHI, A. N., ARAI, T., KUBO, T. & NATORI, S. (1998). Molecular cloning of cDNA for p10, a novel protein that increases in the regenerating legs of *Periplaneta* americana American cockroach. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 28, 785–790.
- KULMUNI, J. & HAVUKAINEN, H. (2013). Insights into the evolution of the CSP gene family through the integration of evolutionary analysis and comparative protein modeling. *PLoS One* 8, e63688.
- KULMUNI, J., WURM, Y. & PAMILO, P. (2013). Comparative genomics of chemosensory protein genes reveals rapid evolution and positive selection in ant-specific duplicates. *Heredity* 110, 538–547.
- LAGARDE, A., SPINELLI, S., QIAO, H., TEGONI, M., PELOSI, P. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2011). Crystal structure of a novel type of odorant binding protein from *Anopheles gambiae*, belonging to the C+ class. *Biochemical Journal* 437, 423–430.
- LARISIKA, M., KOTLOWSKI, C., STEININGER, C., MASTROGIACOMO, R., PELOSI, P., SCHUTZ, S., PETEU, S. F., KLEBER, C., REINER-ROZMAN, C., NOWAK, C. & KNOLL, W. (2015). Electronic olfactory sensor based on *A. mellifera* odorant-binding protein 14 on a reduced graphene oxide field-effect transistor. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition* 54, 13245–13248.
- LARTIGUE, A., CAMPANACCI, V., ROUSSEL, A., LARSSON, A. M., JONES, T. A., TEGONI, M. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2002). X-ray structure and ligand binding study of a moth chemosensory protein. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 32094–32098.
- LARTIGUE, A., GRUEZ, A., BRAND, L., BLON, F., BEZIRARD, V., WALSH, M., PERNOLLET, J. C., TEGONI, M. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2004). Sulfur single-wavelength anomalous diffraction crystal structure of a pheromone-binding protein from the honeybee *Apis mellifera* L. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279, 4459–4464.
- LAUGHLIN, J. D., HA, T. S., JONES, D. N. M. & SMITH, D. P. (2008). Activation of pheromone-sensitive neurons is mediate by conformational activation of Pheromone-binding protein. *Cell* 133, 1255–1265.
- LEAL, W. S. (2013). Odorant reception in insects: roles of receptors, binding proteins, and degrading enzymes. Annual Review of Entomology 58, 373-391.
- LEAL, W. S., NIKONOVA, L. & PENG, G. (1999). Disulfide structure of the pheromone binding protein from the silkworm moth, *Bombyx mori. FEBS Letters* 464, 85–90.
- LE CONTE, Y. & HEFETZ, A. (2008). Primer pheromones in social hymenoptera. Annual Review of Entomology 53, 523–542.
- LEITE, N. R., KROGH, R., XU, W., ISHIDA, Y., IULEK, J., LEAL, W. S. & OLIVA, G. (2009). Structure of an odorant-binding protein from the mosquito *Aedes aegypti* suggests a binding pocket covered by a pH-sensitive "lid". *Plos One* **4**, e8006.
- LI, S., PICIMBON, J. F., JI, S. D., KAN, Y. C., QIAO, C. L., ZHOU, J. J. & PELOSI, P. (2008). Multiple functions of an odorant-binding protein in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 372, 464–468.
- LI, R., ZHANG, L., FANG, Y., HAN, B., LU, X., ZHOU, T., FENG, M. & LI, J. (2013). Proteome and phosphoproteome analysis of honeybee (*Apis mellifera*) venom collected from electrical stimulation and manual extraction of the venom gland. *BMC Genomics* 14, 766.
- LIU, R., HE, X., LEHANE, S., LEHANE, M., HERTZ-FOWLER, C., BERRIMAN, M., FIELD, L. M. & ZHOU, J. J. (2012). Expression of chemosensory proteins in the tsetse fly *Glossina morsitans morsitans* is related to female host-seeking behaviour. *Insect Molecular Biology* **21**, 41–48.
- LIU, R., LEHANE, S., HE, X., LEHANE, M., HERTZ-FOWLER, C., BERRIMAN, M., PICKETT, J. A., FIELD, L. M. & ZHOU, J. J. (2010). Characterisations of odorant-binding proteins in the tsetse fly *Glossina morsilans morsilans*. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 67, 919–929.
- LIU, G., MA, H., XIE, H., XUAN, N., GUO, X., FAN, Z., RAJASHEKAR, B., ARNAUD, P., OFFMANN, B. & PICIMBON, J. F. (2016). Biotype characterization, developmental profiling, insecticide response and binding property of *Bemisia tabaci* chemosensory proteins: role of CSP in insect defense. *PLoS One* **11**, e0154706.
- LIU, G. X., XUAN, N., CHU, D., XIE, H. Y., FAN, Z. X., BI, Y. P., PICIMBON, J. F., QIN, Y. C., ZHONG, S. T., LI, Y. F., GAO, Z. L., PAN, W. L., WANG, G. Y. & RAJASHEKAR, B. (2014a). Biotype expression and insecticide response of *Bemisia* tabaci chemosensory protein-1. Archives of Insect Biochemistry and Physiology 85, 137–151.
- LIU, Y. L., GUO, H., HUANG, L. Q., PELOSI, P. & WANG, C. Z. (2014b). Unique function of a chemosensory protein in the proboscis of two *Helicoverpa species*. *Journal* of Experimental Biology 217, 1821–1826.
- LOEBEL, D., SCALONI, A., PAOLINI, S., FINI, C., FERRARA, L., BREER, H. & PELOSI, P. (2000). Cloning, post-translational modifications, heterologous expression, ligand-binding and modelling of boar salivary lipocalin. *Biochemical Journal* 350, 369–379.
- MALESZKA, J., FORÊT, S., SAINT, R. & MALESZKA, R. (2007). RNAi-induced phenotypes suggest a novel role for a chemosensory protein CSP5 in the development of embryonic integument in the honeybee *Apis mellifera*. *Development Genes and Evolution* 217, 189–196.
- MALESZKA, R. & STANGE, G. (1997). Molecular cloning, by a novel approach, of a cDNA encoding a putative olfactory protein in the labial palps of the moth *Cactoblastis cactorum. Gene* **202**, 39–43.

- MAMELI, M., TUCCINI, A., MAZZA, M., PETACCHI, R. & PELOSI, P. (1996). Soluble proteins in chemosensory organs of phasmids. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 26, 875–882.
- MANE, S., TOMPKINS, L. & RICHMOND, R. (1983). Male Esterase 6 catalyzes the synthesis of a sex pheromone in *Drosophila melanogaster* females. *Science* 222, 419–421.
- MANOHARAN, M., NG FUK CHONG, M., VAÏTINADAPOULÉ, A., FRUMENCE, E., SOWDHAMINI, R. & OFFMANN, B. (2013). Comparative genomics of odorant binding proteins in Anopheles gambiae, Aedes aegypti, and Culex quinquefasciatus. Genome Biology and Evolution 5, 163–180.
- MANS, B. J., CALVO, E., RIBEIRO, J. M. & ANDERSEN, J. F. (2007). The crystal structure of D7r4, a salivary biogenic amine-binding protein from the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae. Journal of Biological Chemistry 282, 36626-36633.
- MARCHESE, S., ANGELI, S., ANDOLFO, A., SCALONI, A., BRANDAZZA, A., MAZZA, M., PICIMBON, J. F., LEAL, W. S. & PELOSI, P. (2000). Soluble proteins from chemosensory organs of *Eurycantha calcarata* (Insecta, Phasmatodea). *Insect Biochemistry* and Molecular Biology 30, 1091–1098.
- MARCHESE, S., PES, D., SCALONI, A., CARBONE, V. & PELOSI, P. (1998). Lipocalins of boar salivary glands binding odours and pheromones. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 252, 563–568.
- MARGARYAN, A., MOADDEL, R., ALDRICH, J. R., TSURUDA, J. M., CHEN, A. M., LEAL, W. S. & WAINER, I. W. (2006). Synthesis of an immobilized *Bombyx mori* pheromone-binding protein liquid chromatography stationary phase. *Talanta* 70, 752–755.
- MARIE, A., HOLZMULLER, P., TCHIOFFO, M. T., ROSSIGNOL, M., DEMETTRE, E., SEVENO, M., CORBEL, V., AWONO-AMBÉNÉ, P., MORLAIS, I., REMOUE, F. & CORNELIE, S. (2014). Anopheles gambiae salivary protein expression modulated by wild Plasmodium falciparum infection: highlighting of new antigenic peptides as candidates of An. gambiae bites. Parasites & Vectors 7, 599.
- MARINOTTI, O., NGO, T., KOJIN, B. B., CHOU, S. P., NGUYEN, B., JUHN, J., CARBALLAR-LEJARAZÚ, R., MARINOTTI, P. N., JIANG, X., WALTER, M. F., TU, Z., GERSHON, P. D. & JAMES, A. A. (2014). Integrated proteomic and transcriptomic analysis of the Aedes aegypti cggshell. BMC Developmental Biology 14, 15.
- MARTÍN-MARTÍN, I., MOLINA, R. & JIMÉNEZ, M. (2013). Identifying salivary antigens of *Phlebotomus argentipes* by a 2DE approach. Acta Tropica 126, 229–239.
- MASTROBUONI, G., QIAO, H., IOVINELLA, I., SAGONA, S., NICCOLINI, A., BOSCARO, F., CAPUTO, B., OREJUELA, M. R., DELLATORRE, A., KEMPA, S., FELICIOLI, A., PELOSI, P., MONETI, G. & DANI, F. R. (2013). A proteomic investigation of soluble olfactory proteins in *Anopheles gambiae*. *PLoS ONE* 8, c75162.
- MASTROGIACOMO, R., D'AMBROSIO, C., NICCOLINI, A., SERRA, A., GAZZANO, A., SCALONI, A. & PELOSI, P. (2014). An odorant-binding protein is abundantly expressed in the nose and in the seminal fluid of the rabbit. *PLoS ONE* 9, 111932.
- MATSUO, T., SUGAYA, S., YASUKAWA, J., AIGAKI, T. & FUYAMA, Y. (2007). Odorantbinding proteins OBP57d and OBP57e affect taste perception and host-plant preference in *Drosophila sechellia*. *PLoS Biology* 5, e118.
- MCKENNA, M. P., HEKMAT-SCAFE, D. S., GAINES, P. & CARLSON, J. R. (1994). Putative Drosophila pheromone-binding proteins expressed in a subregion of the olfactory system. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269, 16340–16347.
- MCKENZIE, S. K., OXLEY, P. R. & KRONAUER, D. J. C. (2014). Comparative genomics and transcriptomics in ants provide new insights into the evolution and function of odorant binding and chemosensory proteins. *BMC Genomics* 15, 718–732.
- MISSBACH, C., DWECK, H. K., VOGEL, H., VILCINSKAS, A., STENSMYR, M. C., HANSSON, B. S. & GROSSE-WILDE, E. (2014). Evolution of insect olfactory receptors. *eLife* 3, e02115.
- MISSBACH, C., VOGEL, H., HANSSON, B. S. & GROβE-WILDE, E. (2015). Identification of odorant binding proteins and chemosensory proteins in antennal transcriptomes of the jumping bristletail *Lepismachilis y-signata* and the firebrat *Thermobia domestica*: evidence for an independent OBP-OR origin. *Chemical Senses* **40**, 615–626.
- MONACO, H. L. (2000). The transthyretin-retinol-binding protein complex. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1482, 65–72.
- MONTEFORTI, G., ANGELI, S., PETACCHI, R. & MINNOCCI, A. (2002). Ultrastructural characterization of antennal sensilla and immunocytochemical localization of a chemosensory protein in *Carausius morosus* Brünner (Phasmida: Phasmatidae). *Arthropod Structure and Development* **30**, 195–205.
- MULLA, M. Y., TUCCORI, E., MAGLIULO, M., LATTANZI, G., PALAZZO, G., PERSAUD, K. & TORSI, L. (2015). Capacitance-modulated transistor detects odorant binding protein chiral interactions. *Nature Communications* 6, 6010.
- NAGNAN-LE MEILLOUR, P., CAIN, A. H., JACQUIN-JOLY, E., FRANÇOIS, M. C., RAMACHANDRAN, S., MAIDA, R. & STEINBRECHT, R. A. (2000). Chemosensory proteins from the proboscis of *Mamestra brassicae*. *Chemical Senses* 25, 541–553.
- NEWCOMER, M. E. & ONG, D. E. (2000). Plasma retinol binding protein: structure and function of the prototypic lipocalin. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1482, 57–64.
- NOLTE, D. J. (1963). A pheromone for melanization of locusts. *Nature* 200, 660–661.
- NOLTE, D. J., MAY, I. R. & THOMAS, B. M. (1970). The gregarisation pheromone of locusts. *Chromosoma* 29, 462–473.
- NOMURA, A., KAWASAKI, K., KUBO, T. & NATORI, S. (1992). Purification and localization of p10, a novel protein that increases in nymphal regenerating legs of *Periplaneta americana* American cockroach. *International Journal of Developmental Biology* 36, 391–398.

Biological Reviews 93 (2018) 184-200 © 2017 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- OKTARIANTI, R., SENJARINI, K., HAYANO, T., FATCHIYAH, F. & AULANNI'AM (2015). Proteomic analysis of immunogenic proteins from salivary glands of Aedes aegypti. Journal of Infection and Public Health 8, 575–582.
- ONO, M., TERABE, H., HORI, H. & SASAKI, M. (2003). Insect signalling: components of giant hornet alarm pheromone. *Nature* 424, 637–638.
- OZAKI, M., WADA-KATSUMATA, A., FUJIKAWA, K., IWASAKI, M., YOKOHARI, F., SATOJI, Y., NISIMURA, T. & YAMAOKA, R. (2005). Ant nestmate and non-nestmate discrimination by a chemosensory sensillum. *Science* **309**, 311–314.
- PELLETIER, J., GUIDOLIN, A., SYED, Z., CORNEL, A. J. & LEAL, W. S. (2010). Knockdown of a mosquito odorant-binding protein involved in the sensitive detection of oviposition attractants. *Journal of Chemical Ecology* 36, 245–248.
- PELOSI, P. (1994). Odorant-binding proteins. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 29, 199–228.
- PELOSI, P., BALDACCINI, N. E. & PISANELLI, A. M. (1982). Identification of a specific olfactory receptor for 2-isobutyl-3-methoxypyrazine. *Biochemical Journal* 201, 245–248.
- PELOSI, P., IOVINELLA, I., FELICIOLI, A. & DANI, F. R. (2014). Soluble proteins of chemical communication: an overview across arthropods. *Frontiers in Physiology* 5, 320.
- PELOSI, P., PISANELLI, A. M., BALDACCINI, N. E. & GAGLIARDO, A. (1981). Binding of [3H]-2-isobutyl-3-methoxypyrazine to cow olfactory mucosa. *Chemical Senses* 6, 77–85.
- PELOSI, P., ZHOU, J. J., BAN, L. P. & CALVELLO, M. (2006). Soluble proteins in insect chemical communication. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 63, 1658–1676.
- PESENTI, M. E., SPINELLI, S., BEZIRARD, V., BRIAND, L., PERNOLLET, J. C., TEGONI, M. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2008). Structural basis of the honey bee PBP pheromone and pH-induced conformational change. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 380, 158–169.
- PICIMBON, J. F., DIETRICH, K., ANGELI, S., SCALONI, A., KRIEGER, J., BREER, H. & PELOSI, P. (2000a). Purification and molecular cloning of chemosensory proteins from *Bombyx mori. Archives of Insect Biochemistry and Physiology* **44**, 120–129.
- PICIMBON, J. F., DIETRICH, K., BREER, H. & KRIEGER, J. (2000b). Chemosensory proteins of *Locusta migratoria* (Orthoptera: Acrididae). *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 30, 233–241.
- PIKIELNY, C. W., HASAN, G., ROUYER, F. & ROSBASH, H. (1994). Members of a family of *Drosophila* putative odorant-binding proteins are expressed in different subsets of olfactory hairs. *Neuron* 12, 35–49.
- PROKUPEK, A. M., EYUN, S. I., KO, L., MORIYAMA, E. N. & HARSHMAN, L. G. (2010). Molecular evolutionary analysis of seminal receptacle sperm storage organ genes of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 23, 1386–1398.
- QIAO, H., HE, X., SCHYMURA, D., BAN, L., FIELD, L., DANI, F. R., MICHELUCCI, E., CAPUTO, B., DELLA TORRE, A., IATROU, K., ZHOU, J. J., KRIEGER, J. & PELOSI, P. (2011). Cooperative interactions between odorant-binding proteins of *Anopheles* gambiae. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 68, 1799–1813.
- QIAO, H., TUCCORI, E., HE, X., GAZZANO, A., FIELD, L., ZHOU, J. J. & PELOSI, P. (2009). Discrimination of alarm pheromone (E)-β-farnesene by aphid odorant-binding proteins. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 39, 414–419.
- QU, S. X., MA, L., LI, H. P., SONG, J. D. & HONG, X. Y. (2015). Chemosensory proteins involved in host recognition in the stored food mite *Tyrophagus putrescentiae*. *Pest Managment Science* 8, 1508–1516.
- RENTHAL, R., MANGHNANI, L., BERNAL, S., QU, Y., GRIFFITH, W. P., LOHMEYER, K., GUERRERO, F. D., BORGES, L. M. & PÉREZ DE LEÓN, A. (2016). The chemosensory appendage proteome of *Amblyomma americanum* (Acari: Ixodidae) reveals putative odorant-binding and other chemoreception-related proteins. *Insect Science* **00**, 1–13, DOI 10.1111/1744-7917.12368.
- RIVIERE, S., LARTIGUE, A., QUENNEDEY, B., CAMPANACCI, V., FARINE, J. P., TEGONI, M., CAMBILLAU, C. & BROSSUT, R. (2003). A pheromone-binding protein from the cockroach *Leucophaea maderae*: cloning, expression and pheromone binding. *Biochemical Journal* 371, 573–579.
- RODVOLD, J. J., MAHADEVAN, N. R. & ZANETTI, M. (2012). Lipocalin 2 in cancer: when good immunity goes bad. *Cancer Letters* **316**, 132–138.
- SADD, B. M., BARRIBEAU, S. M., BLOCH, G., DE GRAAF, D. C., DEARDEN, P., ELSIK, C. G., GADAU, J., GRIMMELIKHUIJZEN, C. J., HASSELMANN, M., LOZIER, J. D., ROBERTSON, H. M., SMAGGHE, G., STOLLE, E., VAN VAERENBERGH, M., WATERHOUSE, R. M., et al. (2015). The genomes of two key bumblebee species with primitive eusocial organization. *Genome Biology* 16, 76.
- SÁNCHEZ-GRACIA, A., VIEIRA, F. G. & ROZAS, J. (2009). Molecular evolution of the major chemosensory gene families in insects. *Heredity* 103, 208–216.
- SANDLER, B. H., NIKONOVA, L., LEAL, W. S. & CLARDY, J. (2000). Sexual attraction in the silkworm moth: structure of the pheromone-binding-protein-bombykol complex. *Chemistry and Biology* 7, 143–151.
- SANKARAN, S., PANIGRAHI, S. & MALLIK, S. (2011). Odorant binding protein based biomimetic sensors for detection of alcohols associated with *Salmonella* contamination in packaged beef. *Biosensors and Bioelectronics* 26, 3103–3109.
- SCALONI, A., MONTI, M., ANGELI, S. & PELOSI, P. (1999). Structural analyses and disulfide-bridge pairing of two odorant-binding proteins from *Bombyx mori. Biochemical* and *Biophysical Research Communications* 266, 386–391.

- SILVA, C., MATAMÁ, T., AZOIA, N. G., MANSILHA, C., CASAL, M. & CAVACO-PAULO, A. (2013). Odorant binding proteins: a biotechnological tool for odour control. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 8, 3629–3638.
- SIROT, L. K., POULSON, R. L., MCKENNA, M. C., GIRNARY, H., WOLFNER, M. F. & HARRINGTON, L. C. (2008). Identity and transfer of male reproductive gland proteins of the dengue vector mosquito, *Aedes aegypti*: potential tools for control of female feeding and reproduction. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **38**, 176–189.
- SMITH, C. D., ZIMIN, A., HOLT, C., ABOUHEIF, E., BENTON, R., CASH, E., CROSET, V., CURRIE, C. R., ELHAIK, E., ELSIK, C. G., FAVE, M. J., FERNANDES, V., GADAU, J., GIBSON, J. D., GRAUR, D., et al. (2011a). Draft genome of the globally widespread and invasive Argentine ant (*Linepithema humile*). Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108, 5673–5678.
- SMITH, C. D., SMITH, C. D., ROBERTSON, H. M., HELMKAMPF, M., ZIMIN, A., YANDELL, M., HOLT, C., HU, H., ABOUHEIF, E., BENTON, R., CASH, E., CROSET, V., CURRIE, C. R., ELHAIK, E., ELSIK, C. G., et al. (2011b). Draft genome of the red harvester ant Pogonomyrmex barbatus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108, 5667–5672.
- SPINELLI, S., LAGARDE, A., IOVINELLA, I., LEGRAND, P., TEGONI, M., PELOSI, P. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2012). Crystal structure of *Apis mellifera* OBP14 a C-minus odorant-binding protein and its complexes with odorant molecules. *Insect Biochemistry* and *Molecular Biology* 42, 41–50.
- SPINELLI, S., VINCENT, F., PELOSI, P., TEGONI, M. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2002). Boar salivary lipocalin: three-dimensional X-ray structure and androstenol/androstenone docking simulations. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 269, 2449–2456.
- STOFFOLANO, J. G. Jr., LI, M. F., SUTTON, J. A. Jr. & YIN, C. M. (1995). Faeces feeding by adult *Phormia regina* (Diptera: Calliphoridae): impact on reproduction. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology* 9, 388–392.
- STRANDH, M., JOHANSSON, T. & LÖFSTEDT, C. (2009). Global transcriptional analysis of pheromone biosynthesis-related genes in the female turnip moth, Agrotis segetum (Noctuidae) using a custom-made cDNA microarray. Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 39, 484–489.
- SUN, Y. F., DE BIASIO, F., QIAO, H. L., IOVINELLA, I., YANG, S. X., LING, Y., RIVIELLO, L., BATTAGLIA, D., FALABELLA, P., YANG, X. L. & PELOSI, P. (2012a). Two odorant-binding proteins mediate the behavioural response of aphids to the alarm pheromone (E)-B-farmesene and structural analogues. *PLoS One* 7, e32759.
- SUN, Y. L., HUANG, L. Q., PELOSI, P. & WANG, C. Z. (2012b). Expression in antennae and reproductive organs suggests a dual role of an odorant-binding protein in two sibling *Helicoverpa* species. *PLoS One* 7, e30040.
- SUN, H., GUAN, L., FENG, H., YIN, J., CAO, Y., XI, J. & LI, K. (2014). Functional characterization of chemosensory proteins in the scarab beetle, *Holotrichia oblita* Faldermann (Coleoptera: Scarabaeida). *PLoS One* 9, e107059.
- SUN, M., LIU, Y., WALKER, W. B., LIU, C., LIN, K., GU, S., ZHANG, Y., ZHOU, J. & WANG, G. (2013). Identification and characterization of pheromone receptors and interplay between receptors and pheromone binding proteins in the diamondback moth, *Plutella xyllostella*. *PLoS One* **8**, e62098.
- SWARUP, S., WILLIAMS, T. I. & ANHOLT, R. R. (2011). Functional dissection of Odorant binding protein genes in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Genes Brain and Behaviour* 10, 648–657.
- TAKEMORI, N. & YAMAMOTO, M. T. (2009). Proteome mapping of the Drosophila melanogaster male reproductive system. Proteomics 9, 2484–2493.
- TEGONT, M., CAMPANACCI, V. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2004). Structural aspects of sexual attraction and chemical communication in insects. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 29, 257–264.
- TEGONI, M., PELOSI, P., VINCENT, F., SPINELLI, S., CAMPANACCI, V., GROLLI, S., RAMONI, R. & CAMBILLAU, C. (2000). Mammalian odorant binding proteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1482, 229–240.
- TEGONI, M., RAMONI, R., BIGNETTI, E., SPINELLI, S. & CAMBILLAU, C. (1996). Domain swapping creates a third putative combining site in bovine odorant binding protein dimer. *Nature Structural Biology* 3, 863–867.
- TOMASELLI, S., CRESCENZI, O., SANFELICE, D., AB, E., WECHSELBERGER, R., ANGELI, S., SCALONI, A., BOELENS, R., TANCREDI, T., PELOSI, P. & PICONE, D. (2006). Solution structure of a chemosensory protein from the desert locust *Schistocerca* gregaria. Biochemistry 45, 10606–10613.
- TUCCINI, A., MAIDA, R., ROVERO, P., MAZZA, M. & PELOSI, P. (1996). Putative odorant-binding proteins in antennae and legs of *Carausius morosus* insecta, Phasmatodea. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 26, 19–24.
- VALENZUELA, J. G., CHARLAB, R., GONZALEZ, E. C., DE MIRANDA-SANTOS, I. K., MARINOTTI, O., FRANCISCHETTI, I. M. & RIBEIRO, J. M. (2002). The D7 family of salivary proteins in blood sucking Diptera. *Insect Molecular Biology* 11, 149–155.
- VIEIRA, F. G., FORÊT, S., HE, X., ROZAS, J., FIELD, L. M. & ZHOU, J. J. (2012). Unique features of odorant-binding proteins of the parasitoid wasp *Nasonia vitripennis* revealed by genome annotation and comparative analyses. *PLoS ONE* 7, e43034.
- VIEIRA, F. G. & ROZAS, J. (2011). Comparative genomics of the odorant-binding and chemosensory protein gene families across the Arthropoda: origin and evolutionary history of the chemosensory system. *Genome Biology and Evolution* 3, 476–490.
- VIZUETA, J., FRÍAS-LÓPEZ, C., MACÍAS-HERNÁNDEZ, N., ARNEDO, M. A., SÁNCHEZ-GRACIA, A. & ROZAS, J. (2016). Evolution of chemosensory gene families

- VOGT, R. G., PRESTWICH, G. D. & LERNER, M. (1991). Odorant-binding-protein subfamilies associate with distinct classes of olfactory receptor neurons in insects. Journal of Neurobiology 22, 74-84.
- VOGT, R. G. & RIDDIFORD, L. M. (1981). Pheromone binding and inactivation by moth antennae. Nature 293, 161-163.
- Vosshall, L. B., Amrein, H., Morozov, P. S., Rzhetsky, A. & Axel, R. (1999). A spatial map of olfactory receptor expression in the Drosophila antenna. Cell 96, 725-736.
- WAKAKUWA, M., ARIKAWA, K. & OZAKI, K. (2003). A novel retinol-binding protein in the retina of the swallowtail butterfly, Papilio xuthus. European Journal of Biochemistry 270. 2436-2445.
- WAKAKUWA, M., OZAKI, K. & ARIKAWA, K. (2004). Immunohistochemical localization of Papilio RBP in the eye of butterflies. Journal of Experimental Biology 207, 1479-1486.
- WANG, T., JIAO, Y. & MONTELL, C. (2007). Dissection of the pathway required for generation of vitamin A and for Drosophila phototransduction. The Journal of Cell Biology 177, 305-316.
- WANG, T. & MONTELL, C. (2005). Rhodopsin formation in Drosophila is dependent on the PINTA retinoid-binding protein. Journal of Neuroscience 25, 5187-5194.
- WANG, T., ZHAO, M., ROTGANS, B. A., NI, G., DEAN, J. F., NAHRUNG, H. F. & CUMMINS, S. F. (2016). Proteomic analysis of the venom and venom sac of the woodwasp, Sirex noctilio - Towards understanding its biological impact. Journal of Proteomics 146, 195-206.
- WANG, L., ZHU, J. Y., QIAN, C., FANG, Q. & YE, G. Y. (2015). Venom of the parasitoid wasp Pteromalus puparum contains an odorant binding protein. Archives of Insect Biochemistry and Physiology 88, 101-110.
- WANNER, K. W., WILLIS, L. G., THEILMANN, D. A., ISMAN, M. B., FENG, Q. & PLETTNER, E. (2004). Analysis of the insect OS-D-like gene family. Journal of Chemical Ecology 30, 889-911.
- WERREN, J. H., RICHARDS, S., DESJARDINS, C. A., NIEHUIS, O., GADAU, J., COLBOURNE, J. K., Nasonia Genome Working Group, WERREN, J. H., RICHARDS, S., Desjardins, C. A., Niehuis, O., Gadau, J., Colbourne, J. K., Beukeboom, L. W., DESPLAN, C., et al. (2010). Functional and evolutionary insights from the genomes of three parasitoid Nasonia species. Science 327, 343-348.
- WICHER, D. (2015). Olfactory signaling in insects. In Molecular Basis of Olfaction, Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science (ed. R. GLATZ), pp. 37-54. Academic Press, Burlington.
- WOGULIS, M., MORGAN, T., ISHIDA, Y., LEAL, W. S. & WILSON, D. K. (2006). The crystal structure of an odorant binding protein from Anopheles gambiae: evidence for a common ligand release mechanism. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 339, 157-164.
- WURM, Y., WANG, J. & KELLER, L. (2010). Changes in reproductive roles are associated with changes in gene expression in fire ant queens. Molecular Ecology 19, 1200–1211.
- XIA, Y. H., ZHANG, Y. N., HOU, X. Q., LI, F. & DONG, S. L. (2015). Large number of putative chemoreception and pheromone biosynthesis genes revealed by analyzing transcriptome from ovipositor-pheromone glands of Chilo suppressalis. Scientific Reports 5, 7888.

- XU, P., ATKINSON, R., JONES, D. N. & SMITH, D. P. (2005). Drosophila OBP LUSH is required for activity of pheromone-sensitive neurons. Neuron 45, 193-200.
- XU, J., BAULDING, J. & PALLI, S. R. (2013). Proteomics of Tribolium castaneum seminal fluid proteins: identification of an angiotensin-converting enzyme as a key player in regulation of reproduction. Journal of Proteomics 78, 83-93.
- XU, X., XU, W., RAYO, J., ISHIDA, Y., LEAL, W. S. & AMES, J. B. (2010). NMR structure of navel orangeworm moth pheromone-binding protein (Atrapbp1): implications for pH-sensitive pheromone detection. Biochemistry 49, 1469-1476.
- XU, P. X., ZWIEBEL, L. J. & SMITH, D. P. (2003). Identification of a distinct family of genes encoding atypical odorant-binding proteins in the malaria vector mosquito, Anopheles gambiae. Insect Molecular Biology 12, 549-560.
- XUAN, N., BU, X., LIU, Y. Y., YANG, X., LIU, G. X., FAN, Z. X., BI, Y. P., YANG, L. Q., LOU, Q. N., RAJASHEKAR, B., LEPPIK, G., KASVANDIK, S. & PICIMBON, J. F. (2014). Molecular evidence of RNA editing in Bombyx chemosensory protein family. PLoS ONE 2, e86932.
- XUAN, N., GUO, X., XIE, H. Y., LOU, Q. N., LU, X. B., LIU, G. X. & PICIMBON, J. F. (2015). Increased expression of CSP and CYP genes in adult silkworm females exposed to avermectins. Insect Science 22, 203-219.
- YANG, J., BIELENBERG, D. R., RODIG, S. J., DOIRON, R., CLIFTON, M. C., KUNG, A. L., STRONG, R. K., ZURAKOWSKI, D. & MOSES, M. A. (2009). Lipocalin 2 promotes breast cancer progression. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106, 3913-3918.
- ZHANG, Y. N., JIN, J. Y., JIN, R., XIA, Y. H., ZHOU, J. J., DENG, J. Y. & DONG, S. L. (2013). Differential expression patterns in chemosensory and non-chemosensory tissues of putative chemosensory genes identified by transcriptome analysis of insect pest the purple stem borer Sesamia inferens (Walker). PLoS One 8, e69715.
- ZHANG, Y. N., ZHU, X. Y., FANG, L. P., HE, P., WANG, Z. Q., CHEN, G., SUN, L., YE, Z. F., DENG, D. G. & LI, J. B. (2015). Identification and expression profiles of sex pheromone biosynthesis and transport related genes in Spodoptera litura. PLoS One **10** e0140019
- Zhou, X. H., Ban, L. P., Iovinella, I., Zhao, L. J., Gao, Q., Felicioli, A., SAGONA, S., PIERACCINI, G., PELOSI, P., ZHANG, L. & DANI, F. R. (2013). Diversity, abundance and sex-specific expression of chemosensory proteins in the reproductive organs of the locust Locusta migratoria manilensis, Biological Chemistry 394. 43 - 54.
- Zhou, J. J., Huang, W., Zhang, G. A., Pickett, J. A. & Field, L. M. (2004). "Plus-C" odorant-binding protein genes in two Drosophila species and the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae. Gene 327, 117-129.
- Zhu, J., Iovinella, I., Dani, F. R., Liu, Y. L., Huang, L. Q., Liu, Y., Wang, C. Z., PELOSI, P. & WANG, G. (2016a). Conserved chemosensory proteins in the proboscis and eyes of Lepidoptera. International Journal of Biologial Sciences 11, 1394-1404.
- ZHU, J., WANG, G. & PELOSI, P. (2016b). Plant transcriptomes reveal hidden guests. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 474, 497-502.
- Zubkov, S., Gronenborn, A. M., Byeon, I. J. & Mohanty, S. (2005). Structural consequences of the pH-induced conformational switch in A. polyphemus pheromone-binding protein: mechanisms of ligand release. Journal of Molecular Biology 354. 1081-1090.

(Received 3 January 2017; revised 6 April 2017; accepted 10 April 2017; published online 7 May 2017)

200